

Derbyshire Package Terms & conditions of service Working for us What you need to know 2025/26

This booklet provides information required by Section 1 of the Employment Rights Act 1996 and is correct at the time of printing.

The terms and conditions set out in this booklet apply to Local Government Service employees. They exclude some employees appointed by the school's Governing Board, teachers and centrally employed teachers.

# **CONTENTS**

1. Your pay and grade	1
2. Travel and expenses	2
Travel	2
Expenses	3
Excess travel	3
3. Overtime and allowances	3
Overtime	3
Weekend work and enhanced hours	3
Rest day payments for shift workers	3
Bank holidays	4
Standby duty	4
Recall to work	6
Sleep-in duty	6
Waking duty	7
Lettings (school caretakers)	7
Telephone	7
First aid	7
Residential accommodation	7
4. Other pay matters	8
Payment for additional duties	8
Pay protection	8
Overpayments	8
Salary Sacrifice Schemes	9
5. Your pension	9
6. Flexitime, time off and leave	10
Working week	11
Flexitime	11
Payment during absences	11
Time off in lieu (TOIL)	11
Annual leave	11
Sick leave	12
Continuity of service for sick pay	12
Industrial sick pay	12
Self-isolation.	12

Special leave	13
Carer's Leave	13
Parental BereavementLeave	13
Parental leave	13
Adoption leave	13
Pre-Adoption leave	13
Leave for Foster Carers	14
Maternity leave	14
Neonatal leave	14
Paternity leave	14
Shared parental leave	14
·	
Leave for public duties	14
Jury service and attendance at court	14
Time off to attend interviews	14
Medical appointments	14
Trade union time off	15
7. Our working relationship	15
Notice	15
Disciplinary	15
Grievance	15
Harassment and Bullying	15
Attendance	15
	16
Adverse Weather	
Capability	16
Equality and Diversity	16
Development and training	16
Health and safety	17
No strike clause	17
Confidentiality and Information Security	17
Code of Conduct	17
Whistleblowing & confidential reporting	18
General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR)	18
Environmental Policy	18
Gifts and hospitality	18
	18
Buying goods or services	19
Political restriction	
Secondary Employment/Conflict of interest	19
Personal use of Derbyshire County Council facilities/equipment	19
Contact with the media	19
8. Wellbeing Strategy and employee benefits	20
Occupational health services	20
Counselling service	20
Physiotherapy	20
Eye tests	20
Protective eyewear	20
Removal and relocation expenses	20
Car parking	20
Salary sacrifice cycle to work scheme	21
Salary sacrfice electric and hybrid vehicle scheme	
Salary sacrifice shared cost additional voluntary contribution (AVC) scheme	21
Long service awards	21
Give as you earn, scheme	21

Appendix A	Leave and Time Off	22
Appendix B	Flexi time	31
Appendix C	Sickness Scheme	35
Appendix D	Disciplinary Procedure	38
Appendix E	Grievance Procedure	44
Appendix F	Normal Holiday Pay Framework	47
Appendix G	Derbyshire Package – Soulbury Pay	49

This booklet will normally be updated annually following application of the national pay agreements that are applied to the Councils Derbyshire Pay Scales and again following agreement of Soulbury pay award.

All other terms and conditions referenced within this booklet are negotiated locally.

This version of the booklet was updated in April 2025.

# **Welcome to Derbyshire County Council**

All of us who work for the council are here to improve life for local people. We do that by meeting the needs of citizens, delivering high quality services when and where they're most needed.

Local people expect the very best from us. They expect us to be polite, helpful, open and honest. They also expect to be treated fairly, equally and consistently and to make the best use of their money. As an enterprising council we want to do things in the most effective way, putting value for money at the heart of everything we do and making bold, innovative and commercial decisions which focus on getting the best results for our residents.

We work hard to be an excellent employer too. We all perform our very best and go the extra mile when we are treated fairly and with respect and so it is important, we treat all our colleagues how we would like to be treated ourselves. We want our employees to be enterprising, think and do things differently and will support them to embrace change and the new opportunities it brings.

This booklet explains what you can expect as a member of our team. As well as covering our terms and conditions, it tells you about some of the benefits you will get as an employee of Derbyshire County Council.

It doesn't cover every issue affecting every job, but it will give you useful information about the main things you need to know and help you make the most of working for us.

We want to make sure that we keep you up to date with news from around the council, and tell you about the issues that affect you, as well as the things that are important for the council. We have a dedicated employee website called Our Derbyshire which includes our policies, news, updates and lots of other information such as our range of learning and development opportunities and our wellbeing support. All our employees can access it so please visit staff.derbyshire.gov.uk regularly. We also produce a regular Our Derbyshire employee newsletter which rounds up all the latest news, events and issues affecting the council. If you have a work email address then you will automatically get this, but if you don't, you can sign up to receive the newsletter to your personal email address – it's free and easy to do – and we won't use your email address for anything else - just visit staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/signup.

# **Our Values**

Our values describe who we are and what we stand for as a council; they help shape our culture and encourage consistent behaviours:

- Collaborative we listen and engage to deliver shared goals
- Innovative we are curious, embrace change and continuously improve.
- Empowered we support, trust and value each other
- Accountable we hold ourselves and others to account.

We hope you enjoy your new job.

Note: If you do not have internet access at work or at home, any of the documents referred to in this booklet can be posted to you. Please email the relevant HR Services Appointments Team

cst.placepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk cst.adultcarepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk cst.childrensservicespayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk

or telephone 01629 535119 Option 2.

# 1. Your pay and grade

Every job has a grade which has up to four pay points. These pay grades are subject to review and may change. To check the current pay for your job see <u>Salary Scales – Our Derbyshire</u> or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/pay-and-benefits/my-pay-and-terms-and- conditions/salary-scales in your browser. Alternatively, you can email the relevant HR Services Appointments Team <a href="mailto:cst.placepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk">cst.placepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk</a>

cst.adultcarepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk

cst.childrensservicespayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk

or telephone 01629 535119 Option 2.

# 2024-25 Pay and Grading Structure:

Grade	Pay point	Annual Salary	Hourly Rate	Grade	Pay point	Annual Salary	Hourly Rate
1/2	1	£23,473.00	£12.17	11	24	£38,629.0 0	£20.02
3	2	£23,656.00	£12.26	11	25	£39,729.0 0	£20.59
4	3	£24,027.00	£12.45	11	26	£40,828.0 0	£21.16
5	4	£24,404.00	£12.65	11	27	£41,928.0 0	£21.73
5	5	£24,790.00	£12.85	12	28	£43,055.0 0	£22.32
6	6	£25,183.00	£13.05	12	29	£44,182.0 0	£22.90
6	7	£25,638.00	£13.29	12	30	£45,312.0 0	£23.49
7	8	£26,248.00	£13.61	12	31	£46,439.0 0	£24.07
7	9	£26,887.00	£13.94	13	32	£47,653.0 0	£24.70
7	10	£27,524.00	£14.27	13	33	£48,867.0 0	£25.33
7	11	£28,161.00	£14.60	13	34	£50,081.0 0	£25.96
8	12	£28,797.00	£14.93	13	35	£51,296.0 0	£26.59
8	13	£29,434.00	£15.26	14	36	£53,166.0 0	£27.56
8	14	£30,072.00	£15.59	14	37	£55,135.0 0	£28.58
8	15	£30,708.00	£15.92	14	38	£57,107.0 0	£29.60
9	16	£31,344.00	£16.25	14	39	£59,080.0 0	£30.62
9	17	£31,981.00	£16.58	15	40	£61,048.0 0	£31.64
9	18	£32,618.00	£16.91	15	41	£63,019.0 0	£32.67
9	19	£33,253.00	£17.24	15	42	£64,991.0 0	£33.69
10	20	£34,324.00	£17.79	15	43	£66,960.0 0	£34.71
10	21	£35,391.00	£18.35	16	44	£68,994.0 0	£35.76

10	22	£36,460.00	£18.90
10	23	£37,529.00	£19.45

16	45	£71,027	£36.82
16	46	£73,059	£37.87
16	47	£75,092	£38.92

Should your grade have more than one pay point, you will move up one pay point when you have worked for us for 12 months and every 12 months after that until you reach the top of your grade. These pay increases are called increments.

For example, if you start a job at grade 7 on pay point 8, you will move up to pay point 9 on the first anniversary of your starting date. A year later your pay will rise to pay point 10 and a year later to point 11. You will then stay on point 11 while you are in the same job because it is the top point of grade 7.

Some jobs have different arrangements for pay increases and if your job is one of those, we will tell you in writing.

All our employees are paid monthly on the 25<sup>th</sup> of the month, or the nearest working day prior to the 25<sup>th</sup> where the 25<sup>th</sup> falls on a weekend or bank holiday. Any pay awards, for example for a cost-of-living increase, will normally be added to all pay points from 1 April each year.

These pay scales apply to Local Government Service employees including schools' employees but exclude Chief Officers and those paid on Soulbury pay grades.

See Appendix G for 2023/24 Soulbury pay grades effective 1 September 2023.

# 2 Travel and expenses

#### **Travel**

We will reimburse you if you use your own car for your job. The current car rates are:

Total of miles travelled	Rate per Mile
Per mile first 10,000	45p
Per mile after 10,000	25p
Per mile per approved passenger	5p

If you claim work related travel using other forms of transport such as a motorbike or bicycle, the council will pay mileage claims in line with the most recent HMRC rates. For more information on HMRC rates see <a href="Business travel mileage-GOV.UK">Business travel mileage-GOV.UK</a>. If you claim work related travel using a salary sacrifice electric or hybrid vehicle, you can access the latest rates at <a href="Travelling to work-Our Derbyshire">Travelling to work-Our Derbyshire</a> or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/pay-and-benefits/my-pay-and-terms-and-conditions/pay-information/travelling-to-work/travelling-to-work into your browser.

An approved passenger is any elected member or person employed by the Council, or an agency employee, or volunteer, while working with and on behalf of the Council, who is travelling in a vehicle owned and driven by a Council employee. The driver must be authorised to travel as part of their role and journeys must be for work purposes only. For the purpose of claiming mileage allowance for any approved passenger, the claimant must declare the name of the passenger as part of their mileage claim. Service users and employees from partner organisations, contractors are not approved passengers, therefore the additional 5p per mile cannot be claimed.

You cannot claim mileage to and from yourhome.

It is your responsibility to make sure your vehicle insurance covers you for business use, including the carrying of passengers, that you hold the appropriate driving licence and MOT certificate where appropriate and that your car has up to date car tax. Claims must be submitted monthly and no later than 3 calendar months of undertaking the journey. You must obtain a valid VAT fuel receipt for all mileage claimed for work journeys and keep it for 6 years after the tax year to which the claim relates.

For further information on the Council Travel Policy and other related documents see <u>Travel policy - Our Derbyshire</u> or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/travel in yourbrowser.

## **Expenses**

As a general rule, we do not pay meal costs whether you are at your normal workplace or working away. There are some exceptions and, where these apply, you will need prior approval from your Executive Director. If you are required to stay overnight, you will also need prior approval from your manager for the cost of accommodation, meals and any other expenses.

#### **Excess travel**

If we need to change your work base to somewhere more than five miles away from your current one and which is further from home, we will pay an excess travel time allowance and travel expenses in line with the Council Travel Policy.

For further information on excess travel see <u>Travel policy - Our Derbyshire</u> or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/travel in your browser.

## 3. Overtime and allowances

Each contract you hold is considered separately with regard to the application of the relevant terms and conditions of employment. Working requirements are not combined in determining the relevant pay provisions whether enhancements or allowances. The following allowances – except for bank holiday and sleep-in duties – only apply if you are on grade 13 or below (or equivalent\*).

\*For those paid on Soulbury pay grades, these allowances only apply if your annual salary is equal to or less than the top point of Derbyshirepaygrade13.

#### **Overtime**

If you work for more than 37 hours per week in one contract you will be paid at time and a third, or double time for bank holidays, for each additional hour in full and complete recompense. There are different arrangements if you work banked or average hours. All overtime working must be agreed in advance with your manager.

## Weekend work and enhanced hours

Payment at an enhanced rate is made as follows:

If you normally work Monday to Friday (or a proportion if you are part-time):

- Monday to Friday 7pm to 7am plain time plusone-third
- Saturday and Sunday all hours plain time plus one-third

If you normally work Monday – Sunday (or a proportion if you are part-time):

Monday to Sunday – 7pm to 7am – plain time plusone-third

# Rest day payments for shift workers

If you work extra hours on your rest day(s) (having already worked 5 days that week) you will get plain time plus one-third for each additional hour. This applies whichever day of the week you work.

All the leave allowances outlined in the booklet and policies are based on a full-time working week of 37 hours. If you are part-time or relief your leave allowance will be reduced proportionately according to the hours, you work ('pro rata').

# **Bank Holidays**

There are eight statutory bank holidays: New Year's Day, Good Friday, Easter Monday, Early May Bank Holiday Monday, Spring Bank Holiday Monday, August Bank Holiday Monday, Christmas Day, Boxing Day. If you are a part-time employee, or relief worker, you will receive a pro-rata bank holiday entitlement based on the number of hours you work.

If you work on a bank holiday you will be paid double time (additional plain time payment for hours actually worked if you were already in receipt of contracted hours for that day) unless you choose to have time off in lieu (TOIL). If you opt for TOIL instead of payment you will not receive any additional pay for attending work on the bank holiday.

Sometimes statutory bank holidays fall on weekends. If this is the case, normally the following Monday or Tuesday becomes a 'designated bank holiday' for Monday to Friday workers. If you work 5 in 7 days (or a proportion if you are part time) and you work on both the statutory bank holiday and the designated holiday both days will qualify for bank holiday payments as set out in this section.

If a bank holiday falls on a working day for you but you do not actually attend work you will be paid the usual rate for the hours you would normally do on that day, for example hours normally worked after 7pm will be paid at time and a third.

If a bank holiday falls on your rest day, you should speak to your line manager to ensure you access your entitlement to time off should you be owed hours over the year.

If a bank holiday falls on your rest day, the following payment options may apply:

- If you do not attend work on the bank holiday you will not receive any additional pay.
- If you work on the bank holiday you will be paid either:
  - Double time for the hours you worked and, if chosen, unpaid leave as an alternative rest day or
  - Plain time for the hours you worked and TOIL.

You must agree bank holiday working arrangements in advance with your manager.

## Standby duty

If your job means that you have to be available for contact or response outside your normal hours, you will be paid a duty payment based on the length of time you are on standby. You will be paid £29.93 for any period of standby duty up to 8 hours. If your standby duty is for a longer period of time, you will be paid an additional duty payment of £3.75 for each two-hour block thereafter, up to a maximum of 24 hours for each period of standby duty.

Length of duty	Basic duty payment rates
0.01 – 8 hours	£29.93
8.01 – 10 hours	£33.68
10.01 – 12 hours	£37.43
12.01 – 14 hours	£41.18
14.01 – 16 hours	£44.93

16.01 – 18 hours	£48.68
18.01 – 20 hours	£52.43
20.01 – 22 hours	£56.18
22.01 – 24 hours	£59.93

Example a: a 17-hour period of standby from 4pm to 9am, would be paid £48.68 - 1x £29.93 and 5x £3.75 (the 17th hour is within the 5th 2-hour block of time between the 16th and 18th hour of duty).

Bank holidays: where an 8-hour standby duty, or subsequent 2-hour block of time, falls on or spans into or out of a bank holiday, the standby payment will be a bank holiday enhancement which doubles the basic duty payment rates for any blocks that fall within the bank holiday. Bank holiday enhancement applies from midnight to midnight, for any of the 8 statutory bank holidays (or substitute bank holidays if a bank holiday falls on a weekend). Any 8-hour or 2-hour blocks linked to a period of standby that does not fall on or span into or out of a bank holiday will not receive an enhancement.

Example b: a 17-hour period of standby that starts 4pm on 24 December and ends 9am on 25 December, would be paid £67.43 - 1x £29.93, 5x £3.75, plus bank holiday enhancement of 5x £3.75. (The 17th hour is within the 5th 2-hour block of time between the 16th and 18th hour of duty). Enhancement applies to all 5 of the 2-hour blocks of time, as they are all within the bank holiday. The 8-hour period falls outside the bank holiday and will not receive an enhancement.

Example c: a 16-hour period of standby that starts 5pm on 24 December and ends 9am on 25 December, would be paid £89.86 - 1x £29.93, 4x £3.75, plus bank holiday enhancement of 1x £29.93 plus 4x £3.75. Enhancement applies to the 8-hour block of time as 1 hour falls within the bank holiday as does all 4 of the 2-hour blocks of time.

**Compensatory rest:** resulting from additional hours worked as a consequence of duty will be paid at the appropriate rate for the day/time of day for all contract hours not worked.

Any compensatory rest should be agreed in advance and in accordance with the rules and criteria applicable to your service.

**Working time:** Any additional time worked as a result of being on standby duty claimed as 'standby attendance' will be paid at the appropriate rate for the day/time of day.

Employees in the flexi scheme can claim standby working hours undertaken between 7am and 7pm under the normal flexi scheme arrangement rather than receive additional payment.

Employees who are on the Council's flexi scheme cannot start to claim standby duty while working their contractual hours. If the standby rota is scheduled to start within the flexi bandwidth, the employee must have finished work before standby duty can commence or the standby duty must commence between 7pm and 7am.

**Travel:** Travel time for standby duty is not claimable, any mileage undertaken responding to standby duty will be paid in line with the Council's Travel Policy. For further information on excess travel see <a href="Travel Policy - Our Derbyshire">Travel Policy - Our Derbyshire</a> or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/travel in your browser.

#### Recall to work.

Recall to work duty payments can be claimed if you are called to respond to an emergency or incident more than half an hour after finishing work. Paid working time starts only when the work activity starts, and you will be paid a set amount based on where you start work from. Recall to work payments are not applicable for cover for staff absence, additional hours, or normal work activity.

# Recall to work (Undertaking work activity from home)

If you undertake the work activity from home (more than 30 minutes after finishing work), you will be paid a basic duty payment rate of £22.16. Any additional hours worked will be paid at the appropriate rate for the day/time of day and are claimable from when the work activity starts.

# Recall to work (Undertaking work activity at site)

If you are required to travel to site before you start the work activity (and it's more than 30 minutes after you finished work), you will be paid a basic duty payment rate of £29.93. Any extra hours worked will be paid at the appropriate rate for the day/time of day. This includes flexi scheme employees who are recalled to work within the flexi scheme bandwidth.

**Working time:** Any additional time worked as a result of being recalled to work will be claimed as 'recall attendance' will be paid at the appropriate rate for the day/time of day.

Employees in the flexi scheme can claim recall working hours undertaken between 7am and 7pm under the normal flexi scheme arrangement rather than receive additional payment.

**Bank Holidays:** A recall to work duty on a bank holiday will receive an enhancement to double the basic duty payment rate.

**Compensatory rest:** resulting from additional hours worked as a consequence of duty will be paid at the appropriate rate for the day/time of day for all contract hours not worked. Any compensatory rest should be agreed in advance and in accordance with the rules and criteria applicable to your service.

**Travel:** Travel time for recall to work is not claimable, any mileage undertaken for recall duty will be paid in-line with the Council's travel guide.

# Sleep-in duty

If your job means you have to undertake a sleep-in duty, you will be paid a basic duty payment rate of £33.68. Any additional time worked as a result of being called to work when sleeping in will be paid at the appropriate rate for the day/time of day. If you are on grade 14 or above, any extra hours will be paid at plain time rates or taken as time off in lieu.

**Bank Holidays:** Sleep-in duties that <u>span into or out of a</u> bank holiday will be enhanced to double the basic duty payment rate.

**Compensatory rest:** resulting from additional hours worked as a consequence of duty will be paid at the appropriate rate for the day/time of day for all contract hours not worked. Any compensatory rest should be agreed in advance and in accordance with the rules and criteria applicable to your service.

# Waking duty

All time where you are disturbed for work purposes will be paid at the appropriate rate for the day/time of day including overtime/bank holiday rates for time you work above 37 hours.

# **Lettings (school caretakers)**

If you are a caretaker who opens or closes school property for lettings you will be paid for a minimum of 1.5 hours at plain time rates between 7am and 7pm, and time and a third between 7pm and 7am. Hours worked on bank holidays will be paid at double time. If you are only required to open up and close up, you will be paid for a minimum of 1.5 hours. Where the letting commences before 7pm, the first 45 minutes will be paid at plain time and the remainder at time and a third. If you are required to attend during the letting, you will be paid for the actual hours you work at the appropriate rate.

# **Telephone**

No telephone allowances will be paid unless a mobile signal is not available.

#### First aid

Designated first aiders (someone who has been nominated by their line manager and has completed the first aid at work qualification) with a current first aid at work qualification will receive a first aid payment £15.88 a month.

Employees in a role where a first aid qualification is a mandatory requirement of their job role will not receive a monthly payment.

The Emergency First Aid at Work (EFAW) qualification does not qualify for a monthly payment.

# **Residential accommodation**

If you live in a Council building your rent and any other charges are set by the Council's valuer according to size of property, facilities, standard and services. Rent and other charges, for example laundry or meals, will be deducted from your salary and reviewed in line with the Retail Price Index. Your meals will be free if you are required to dine with service users as part of your job.

# Please note:

- You can only get allowances and enhancements when you actually do the activity (for example sleeping in) or you work the hours. Allowances and enhancements are not paid if you are off sick or for other absences except for annual leave, bank holidays and compensatory rest when they are paid at the appropriate rate in accordance with your normal work pattern. If you are on maternity leave, your occupational maternity pay will include an average of allowances and enhancements paid to you in the three months prior to you commencing your leave.
- As a general rule you get only one enhanced rate for the hours you work. We do not pay multiple enhancements for the same hour worked. So, for example, overtime between 7pm and 7am is paid at time and a third, not time and two thirds.

# 4. Other pay matters

# **Payment for Additional Duties**

Temporary payment may be made for covering part of another job or taking on extra responsibilities. It will be based on a formal job evaluation and has a minimum qualifying period of 28 days. Payment will be backdated to the start date if the arrangement lasts longer than 28 days.

# Pay protection

Your basic pay will be protected if it is reduced because of:

- a new pay and grading scheme
- a restructuring
- redeployment where there is a risk of individual redundancy or on ill health grounds.

Pay protection is for a maximum of 18 months. These parts of your pay are protected:

- basic salary or hourly rate
- basic contractual hours including contractual overtime.

There is no protection for:

- additional hours worked over your minimum contracted hours.
- all pay-related allowances (for example stand-by) and enhancements (for example unsocial hours)
- allowances that do not change your pay, for example annual leave.
- changes to the hourly rate because of the standardisation of the working week or the number of working weeks peryear.
- market supplements, acting up payments and payments for additional duties.

Pay protection does not apply:

- if an employee voluntarily moves to another job (unless redeployed, see above)
- where the decrease in pay is because of a fall inhours.

Pay protection will not increase to cover extra hours or increases in contractual hours. Protected pay will be adjusted if an employee chooses to reduce their hours.

#### **Overpayments**

In the event of the Council making an overpayment of wages or other expenses to you, we will seek reimbursement of that overpayment. Whilst the error may not be of your making, the Council has a requirement to recover public money. The Council will make reasonable efforts to ensure that you are notified of the reasons for and amount of any recovery arrangements in advance.

For overpayments of £50 or less, the amount of the overpayment will normally be deducted from the next salary payment(s) due to you. For overpayments of more than £50, the HR Services will contact you to discuss and agree the repayment period. Where the overpayment is substantial you will be given the opportunity to request a phased repayment period similar to that over which the overpayment has been made. Such arrangements will be agreed with the HR Services. The £50 threshold is determined on a case-by-case basis and where this is high, relative to your monthly earnings, a more considered approach will be taken.

# **Salary Sacrifice Schemes**

Salary sacrifice schemes allow you to make savings by reducing part of your gross pay (before tax) in return for a non-cash benefit. Reducing your gross salary under salary sacrifice results in a saving in individual income tax and employee and employer national insurance contributions. Derbyshire County Council currently operates a Cycle to Work scheme administered by Cycle scheme, a shared cost additional voluntary contributions (AVC) scheme administered by My Money Matters, an Electric and Hybrid Vehicle scheme administered by Tusker, and a Child Care Voucher scheme administered by Busy Bees Benefits Ltd, although this is no longer open to newapplicants.

Before entering into a salary sacrifice arrangement, you need to be aware of the following:

- the agreement will vary your terms and conditions of employment for the period of the arrangement by the agreed monthly/annual sacrificed salary amount.
- the salary sacrifice element is a pensionable emolument and pension contributions will be made on the basis of the notional (pre salary sacrifice) pay rather than reduced actual pay for Child Care Vouchers, Cycle Scheme and shared cost AVC scheme.
- for the Electric and Hybrid Vehicle scheme, pensionable pay is calculated based on post salary sacrifice pay. Therefore, the pension build up will be less for employees in this scheme and there may be further implications for employees in the Final Salary Scheme.
- your basic hourly rate, after salary sacrifice, must be above the National Minimum Wage (NMW) and Lower Earnings Limit (LEL). If NMW or LEL requirements are not met, then you will not be eligible to join/continue in a scheme.
- if you wish to participate in the Electric and Hybrid Vehicle scheme your basic hourly rate must meet the minimum salary threshold set out within the scheme's eligibility criteria, in addition to remaining above the Lower Earnings Limit (LEL) and meeting the other eligibility criteria. If these requirements are not met, you will not be eligible to join/continue in the scheme
- salary sacrifice can affect entitlement to earnings related benefits such as Maternity Allowance and Additional State Pension, it may also affect contribution-based benefits such as IncapacityBenefit
- if there is a change in the law, the Council may need to treat salary sacrifice schemes as a taxable benefit.
- vehicles leased through the Council's electric and hybrid vehicle scheme are subject to Benefit in Kind (BiK) tax.

For more information on specific salary sacrifice schemes see My benefits and discounts — Our Derbyshire or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/pay-and-benefits/my-benefits-and-discounts in your browser.

You should always carefully read the terms and conditions of each individual agreement before signing up and are advised to seek independent legal and financial advice if you are unsure of any aspect of a salary sacrifice agreement. You should not enter into a finance agreement through salary sacrifice if this may cause you financial hardship.

# 5. Your pension





When you are employed by Derbyshire County Council you are eligible to join Derbyshire Pension Fund which is part of the Local Government Pension Scheme

(LGPS). The LGPS is a national, defined benefit pension scheme for people who work in local government or for other types of employers who participate in the scheme. It is administered locally in England and Wales through 89 local funds or sub-schemes Read more about <a href="Derbyshire Pension Fund">Derbyshire Pension Fund</a> or enter www.derbyshirepensionfund.org.uk in your browser.

# Joining the LGPS

In most cases under LGPS rules, you will be brought into the fund automatically as soon as you start work for the Council. This is generally the case unless your contract is for less than three months or is on a casual/relief basis in which case you can ask to join. If you haven't been automatically enrolled and wish to join the fund, you will need to complete the <a href="Pension option form">Pension option form</a> which is available under the Forms and Guides section of the fund's website: <a href="https://www.derbyshirepensionfund.org.uk/my-pension/forms-and-quides">www.derbyshirepensionfund.org.uk/my-pension/forms-and-quides</a>

You can join the Local Government Pension Scheme (LGPS) any time before your **75th** birthday. It doesn't matter whether you are full time or part time, permanent or temporary, you can join, no matter how long your contract is for.

You can join later if you decide not to join the scheme when you first start working for us, but you won't be able to backdate your entry.

Please be aware that if you choose not to join the scheme or opt out, and then meet the earnings trigger for auto enrolment (which is reviewed by Government each year), and you are aged between 22 and your State Pension age, you will be automatically enrolled into the LGPS. The Council will notify you when this happens.

# Your pension contributions

When you pay contributions into Derbyshire Pension Fund, the Council pays too. Your contribution payments and the Council's payments are a percentage of your pay each month. The rate you pay will be shown on your payslip and is determined by how much you earn. Read more about your <u>contribution level</u> or enter www.derbyshirepensionfund.org.uk/contributions in your browser.

The LGPS also includes a flexible option which allows members to pay half contributions and receive half benefit. It is called the 50/50 option and enables members to remain in the scheme by paying a smaller contribution. Read more about the <u>50/50 option</u> or enter www.derbyshirepensionfund.org.uk/50-50 in your browser.

# **Membership Form**

The Derbyshire Pension Fund will send you a Membership Form which asks for important details about you and any pension scheme(s) you may have contributed to previously.

It is important to complete the form and return it to the fund as soon as possible.

If you have contributed to a different LGPS Fund, or you have paid into a different public sector pension scheme you will only have a limited time to consider your options in respect of seeking a transfer from your previous pension(s) into Derbyshire Pension Fund (usually within 12 months of commencing your new post).

#### **Other Pension Schemes**

Employees who are eligible for the <u>NHS Pension Scheme</u> (www.nhsbsa.nhs.uk/nhs-pensions) or <u>Teachers' Pension Scheme</u> (www.teacherspensions.co.uk) should contact HR Services for information on the specific rules and options for the relevant scheme.

# 6. Flexitime, time off and leave.

All the leave allowances shown below are based on a full-time working week of 37 hours. If you are part-time or relief, your leave allowance will be reduced proportionately according to the hours you work ('pro rata').

All leave, including flexi leave, must be approved in advance with your manager. For more details about leave and time off see <a href="Appendix A">Appendix A</a> or <a href="Employee leave schemes and flexible working - Our Derbyshire">Employee leave schemes and flexible working - Our Derbyshire</a>.

# Working week

The standard working week for all full-time employees is 37 hours. The actual hours you work will depend on your contract and how these hours are worked will depend on the needs of your service.

We use an electronic time recording system called Fiori dashboard. Everyone who has access to this system must use it to record their working time for each day, such as recording flexi time and leave requests. Full training is available for new employees.

Some other employee groups have different work recording arrangements; however, the Council is committed to automating working time and any future changes will be subject to consultation through agreed processes.

#### **Flexitime**

Some jobs are suitable for flexitime working and you will be advised if it applies to your job. Flexitime means that you can work your hours between 7am and 7pm. If you work enough hours over a four-week period\*, you may take up to two days or four half days flexi leave.

Please note that the needs of your department always come first, and you should agree the times you work, and any proposed flexi leave with your manager in advance.

For a full guide to flexitime see **Appendix B**.

\*Those on Soulbury pay grades may have an 8-week settlement period which is recorded manually. Further details are available at Appendix G

## Payment during absences

Except for annual leave, bank holidays, compensatory rest and maternity leave, your pay during an absence will be at plain time rates. If you are absent for other reasons, you will not be paid enhancements such as allowances for unsocial hours or a sleep-in duty or standby.

# Time off in lieu (TOIL)

TOIL is subject to your manager's approval on an hour-for-hour basis. It is also available to staff on grades 14 and above.

# Annual leave\*

Your annual leave allowance starts on 1 April each year and will be:

Grades 1 to 9: 25 days rising to 30 after 5 years' continuous service.

- Grades 10 to 13: 27 days rising to 32 after 5 years' continuous service.
- Grades 14 and above: 34 days with no increase.

If you are on annualised hours, your annual leave entitlement will be specified in your contract. If you are employed on a term time only contract (i.e., you are employed for less than 52 weeks per year) you will not be given an annual leave allowance, but you will receive payment for the appropriate proportion of both annual leave and bank holidays. This will be paid to you as part of your salary each month. If you do relief or additional part time hours, you will accrue a proportionate entitlement to annual leave and bank holidays on the hours worked.

You may carry over up to 5 days annual leave to the next leave year with the approval of your manager. In exceptional circumstances you may carry forward up to 10 days leave with the permission of your Executive Director.

#### Sick leave

If you have time off for illness you will be paid at plain time rates, including on bank holidays. Allowances are not included in sick pay. How long you get occupational sick pay depends on your length of service:

Years of service	Duration of occupational sick pay
First year of service:	1 month on full pay and after 4 months service 2 months on half pay.
Second year of service:	2 months on full pay and 2 months on half pay
Third year of service:	4 months on full pay and 4 months on half pay
Fourth and fifth year of service:	5 months on full pay and 5 months on half pay
After five years' service:	6 months on full pay and 6 months on half pay

For more details about the sickness scheme see **Appendix C**.

# Continuity of service for sick pay

If you have less than a six-week break from your last job with Derbyshire County Council, this is counted as continuous service for sick pay calculations.

# **Industrial Sick Pay**

Absence from work as a direct result of having contracted an industrial disease, from an accident, or assault arising while undertaking employment with the Council will be recorded separately from ordinary sickness for sick pay purposes. Paid leave entitlement for both ordinary sick pay and industrial sick pay is based on the length of completed service as outlined in the Council's sickness scheme. Periods of absence in respect of one will not be set off against the other for the purpose of calculating entitlement under the scheme.

If you have a period of industrial absence, you would not be able to access the ordinary sickness scheme without having a break in the absence.

#### **Self-Isolation**

If you have come into contact with an infectious disease, you may be required to self- isolate. Self-isolation means that you are required to stay at home and not attend work because you have been in contact with someone who has an infectious disease, or you are displaying symptoms as

<sup>\*</sup>Details of equivalent annual leave entitlement for those on Soulbury pay grades is detailed in **Appendix G** 

specified by legislation and national guidance. You may not be ill or suffering with any symptoms of the disease, but you are required to limit your contact with others in order to limit the risk of spreading it. The period of time you may be required to self-isolate is subject to relevant national guidance and medical advice and will end once you are able to return to work. The Council will consider alternative working arrangements including home working and redeployment to enable you to continue to work during a period of self-isolation where possible.

Anyone who can't attend work because of contact with an infectious disease or because they are displaying symptoms should continue to be available for work and will be expected to accept offers of reasonable redeployment or alternative duties. You shall be entitled to pay based on your normal contractual hours. The period of absence on this account is not sickness absence and will not be reckoned against your sickness absence entitlement under the Councils sickness scheme. If you become ill as a result of your contact with an infectious disease, from the point at which you are too ill to work, your absence will be recorded as sickness absence and you will be entitled to normal contractual sick pay, until such time as you are able to return to work.

#### **Leave Schemes**

For more details on the following leave schemes, please see the Employee Leave Schemes Policy document which is available on Our Derbyshire <a href="Employee Leave Schemes - Our Derbyshire">Employee Leave Schemes - Our Derbyshire</a>. If you do not have access to a computer, email the relevant HR Services Appointments Team <a href="mailto:cst.placepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk">cst.placepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk</a> <a href="mailto:cst.placepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk">cst.placepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk</a> <a href="mailto:cst.childrensservicespayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk">cst.childrensservicespayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk</a> or telephone 01629 535119 Option 2 to request a copy.

# Special leave

Up to five days paid and five days unpaid leave (covering bereavement, urgent domestic and dependent leave) is available in a rolling 12-month period. Only the first day's absence will be granted for any urgent domestic and dependent leave and any additional time should be covered by other leave (annual, flexi, TOIL or unpaid leave). Special leave must be authorised by your manager and any additional unpaid leave by your Executive Director.

#### Carer's Leave

You are entitled to one weeks unpaid leave in a 12-month period, pro rata for part-time employees and those working irregular working patterns to provide or arrange care for a dependant who has a long-term care need. You can choose to take the leave in blocks from a minimum of half a day to one continuous week (pro rata).

#### Parental Bereavement Leave

Parental Bereavement Leave is payable for a maximum of two weeks, at full basic pay, regardless of service and earnings, this is additional to other leave entitlements.

#### Parental leave

If you have one or more years' service and are the parent, or adoptive parent, of a child under the age of 18 you are entitled to take up to 4 weeks unpaid leave per year up to a maximum of 18 weeks unpaid leave up to their 18<sup>th</sup> birthday.

## Adoption leave

If you adopt a child, subject to some conditions, you are entitled to up to 52 weeks adoption leave.

# Pre-Adoption leave

If you are being assessed to adopt a child, you are entitled to up to 5 days paid and 5 days unpaid leave to participate in assessment and training sessions.

#### Leave for Foster Carers

Foster care leave applies to all employees who are fostering for Derbyshire County Council or any other local authority or agency. The available time off for foster carers, employees applying to become a foster carer or approved kinship carers is outlined in <u>Appendix A</u>. Further information can also be found in the <u>Employee Leave Scheme Policy</u>.

# Maternity leave

Maternity leave rights and pay are covered in detail in the Employee Leave Schemes Policy.

#### Neonatal leave

Neonatal care leave rights and pay are covered in detail in the Employee Leave Schemes Policy.

# Paternity leave

Paternity leave rights and pay are covered in detail in the Employee Leave Schemes Policy

## • Shared Parental leave

Shared Parental Leave rights and pay are covered in detail in the Employee Leave Schemes Policy.

# Leave for public duties

The Council encourages you to play an active part in the life of your community. Paid time off for public service is available in certain circumstances. See <u>Appendix A</u> for further details.

## Jury service and attendance at court

If you are called for jury service, please forward the loss of earnings form that you receive to HR Services to complete prior to attending court. The fee that you receive from the Court is deducted from your normal pay from the Council. The fee is a standard rate and, depending on grade, can be less than your actual pay. This also applies if you are a witness or subpoenaed. You should code your leave as jury service.

#### Time off to attend interviews

If you are attending an interview for a job within the Council, you get time off with pay. For all other interviews you must take annual leave or flexi on page 23.

If you are at risk of redundancy or your pay is protected, there are special arrangements. Please speak to your manager.

#### Medical appointments

You should take all medical appointments in your own time. Where employees have hospital

appointments (not GP/Dentist appointments) which cannot be arranged in their non-working time, they are allowed paid time off to attend.

The only exceptions for which you are entitled to paid time off are appointments for occupational health, antenatal and conditions covered by the Equality Act. You are also allowed paid time off for health screening (for cervical screening, breast screening and well man/woman screening), immunisation (for work related hepatitis B and influenza) and donor activities up to a maximum of 5 working days in any leave year. For these you are entitled to paid time off which, together with any hours worked, should not exceed your standard day.

#### Trade union time off

The Council has arrangements for paid time off for trade union duties and unpaid release for certain trade union activities for accredited trade union representatives. Read more about the <a href="Trade Union Time Off and Facilities Agreement">Trade Union Time Off and Facilities Agreement</a> — Our Derbyshire or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/working-here/trade-unions/trade-union-time-off-and-facilities- agreement in your browser. Alternatively contact the relevant HR Services Appointments Team email <a href="cst.placepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk">cst.placepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk</a> <a href="cst.childrensservicespayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk">cst.childrensservicespayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk</a> <a href="cst.childrensservicespayroll@derbyshire.gov.

# 7. Our working relationship

We have written policies and procedures which help us to make sure that all our staff are treated fairly, consistently and equally. The policies mentioned below are available in full on <a href="Our Derbyshire">Our Derbyshire</a>— Working here. You can enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/working-here into your browser or contact the relevant HR Services Appointments Team via email: <a href="cst.placepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk">cst.placepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk</a>
<a href="cst.childrensservicespayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk">cst.childrensservicespayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk</a>
or telephone 01629 535119 option 2.

#### Notice\*

If you want to leave your job, you must give us the following notice:

Grade	Notice
1 to 9	1 month
10 to 13	2 months
14 & above	3 months

If the Council gives you notice, the minimum period of notice you are entitled to receive is as detailed above or one week for each year of continuous service, up to a maximum of 12 weeks, whichever is the greater.

If your employment is terminated because of gross misconduct this would normally result in dismissal without notice.

# Disciplinary

If your conduct should ever fall below the standards we expect, it may be necessary for the disciplinary procedure to be used. This ensures that matters are dealt with fairly, consistently and systematically. A copy of our disciplinary procedure is at Appendix D.

## Grievance

<sup>\*</sup>For those on Soulbury pay grades a 3 month notice period applies to all posts.

If you have concerns about your job, usually they can be resolved quickly by talking to your manager. Where this is not the case, the formal grievance procedure can be used. A copy of our grievance procedure is at Appendix E.

# Harassment and Bullying

Harassment, victimisation or bullying is wrong, and the Council is committed to eliminating it. We have a procedure for dealing with complaints fairly and quickly.

#### Attendance

We aim to deliver the best possible service to local people. To do this it is essential that. all our staff maintain high levels of attendance.

We have policies to help employees to manage their home and working lives, for example part time and reduced hours, flexible working, term-time contracts and annualised (or term-time) hours which may be available to you depending on the needs of your service.

We have attendance management procedures which provide a fair and consistent way of managing employee sickness absence.

#### Adverse Weather

Our adverse weather policy gives details of what to do when the weather is bad and might prevent you from attending your normal workplace.

# Capability

Where an employee fails consistently to carry out his or her responsibilities to an acceptable standard (either because of performance or attendance issues) the capability procedures may be used.

This is a fair and consistent way of taking action to assist an employee to improve their performance or attendance. There are several stages which are all designed to give an employee the appropriate support they need to improve. On occasion, where improvement is not possible, dismissal may follow.

# Equality and Diversity

We are committed to advancing equality of opportunity and providing fair access and treatment in employment. All our policies aim to ensure that no member of the public, employee or job applicant receives less favourable treatment because of their age, disability, gender, gender reassignment, marriage and civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief or sexual orientation.

# Development and training

We want to ensure that all our employees reach their full potential and receive the development they need to provide the best service to local people. Your manager will agree with you what's expected of you in your role. This is recorded in the relevant PDR process and reviewed regularly. These expectations then inform the development and training you need, which will also be reviewed at regular intervals under the PDR process. Ask your manager about the PDR process and how it can support your personal development.

If this development includes a formal qualification, we m ay allow time off for approved qualification courses/training and study leave and you can apply for funding for certain course fees and expenses.

The Council now pays the apprenticeship levy which can be utilised to fund the use of apprenticeships to meet the personal development requirements of all our employees. Council funding should not be approved to undertake a non-apprenticeship pathway to achieve a qualification where a suitable apprenticeship standard or framework exists.

Part time employees on training courses outside their normal hours will be paid on the same basis as full time employees or given time off in lieu.

If the Council pays for an approved qualification training course, you may be required to repay fees and expenses if you leave within two years, or three years in some circumstances. This will be made clear to you before you commit to any approved qualification training course. This commitment does not apply where an apprenticeship pathway funded from the apprenticeship levy is undertaken.

There are a variety of options to support your development, including eLearning, shadowing, coaching, research, etc. Talk to your manager to find out what is available and what type of development best suits your needs.

See our website for information about learning and development, careers and our job families.

# Health and safety

We aim for the highest standards of health and safety for our employees, service users, contractors and members of the public. To do this we review our health and safety policies and procedures regularly and seek to involve all our staff in the promotion of a safe and healthy working environment. We expect everyone to work to the highest safety standards and you have a duty to follow procedures put in place to ensure your health and safety and that of others who may be affected by what you do. You also have a duty to report any health and safety concerns or issues arising in connection with your work so that they can be investigated, and corrective action taken where appropriate. Read more about Health & Safety or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/your-wellbeing/health-and-safety in your browser.

# No strike clause

Anyone appointed to a job at Grade 14 or above will have a clause in their contract which requires them not to partake in industrial action.

# Confidentiality and Information Security

If you are given, collect or hold personal or confidential information it is your responsibility to protect it. Don't give it out to others unless they are authorised to receive it. You should make yourself aware of our policies on information security, especially the <a href="Safe Haven Guidance">Safe Haven Guidance</a>, the <a href="ICT Security Policy">ICT Security Policy</a> and the <a href="Acceptable use of Internet">Acceptable use of Internet</a>, <a href="Email and Social Media Policy">Email and Social Media Policy</a>. More information can be found on Our Derbyshire at <a href="Staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/information-security/information-security-at-work">Staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/information-security-at-work</a>

#### Code of Conduct

The Code of Conduct for employees sets out the standards of conduct required of employees in carrying out their work. You should make sure you are familiar with the code of conduct and its appendices Read more about the <a href="Code of Conduct">Code of Conduct</a> or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/working-here/conduct-and-performance/code-of-conduct in your browser.. The Code of Conduct covers the following:

- How you act and behave at work
- Disclosure of information

- Your relationships and interests
- Employment additional to your work with the council
- Using council resources
- Corruption, gifts and hospitality
- Sponsorship and contact with the media.
- Political Restriction

An additional Code of Conduct sets out the standards required for Adult Social Care employees who have a direct working relationship with clients. This is available at <a href="mailto:staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/working-here/conduct-and-performance/code-of-conduct">staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/working-here/conduct-and-performance/code-of-conduct</a> and should be read in conjunction with the corporate Code of Conduct.

# Whistleblowing & Confidential Reporting Code

This code is intended to enable individuals or organisations to disclose information about malpractice internally and to provide them with protection from subsequent victimisation, discrimination or disadvantage. Read more about the <a href="Whistle blowing policy">Whistle blowing policy</a> or enter derbyshire.gov.uk/council/policies-plans/corporate-governance/confidential-reporting- code in your browser.

# • General Data Protection Regulation

The Data Protection Act 1998 was replaced by the Data Protection Act 2018 and reflects European legislation called the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR). You will be required to adhere to the Council's data security policies and undertake and complete relevant training. Read more about GDPR and the Council's Corporate Data Protection Policy or enter derbyshire.gov.uk/council/gdpr/general- data-protection-regulation-gdpr in your browser.

# Environmental Policy

The Council has adopted an Environment Policy which you will be expected to observe and actively pursue. Read more about the Councils <u>Environment Policy</u> or enter derbyshire.gov.uk/council/policies-plans/environment-policy in your browser.

# Gifts and hospitality

You should not accept gifts from suppliers or clients – it could be seen as a bribe. You can keep promotional gifts that are worth less than £50 such as calendars or diaries but you must tell your manager. Gifts over £50 cannot be accepted and you must report the offer to your Executive Director.

You can accept a meal if it is part of a formal meeting but invitations to social, sporting or leisure events, unconnected to your work, cannot be accepted.

# Buying goods or services

If your job involves buying goods or ordering services, you will need to know our financial rules and systems. For most goods or services, you will have to get three quotes and/or use an approved supplier. You may need to get cabinet member or cabinet approval before you buy them.

You should tell your manager about any personal relationship you have with a current or potential supplier. You must not give your friends or family any special information or favours.

Read more about our <u>financial regulations</u> or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/working- here/finance-and-audit in your browser. Always ask your manager if you are unsure.

#### Political restriction

No employee of the Council may stand for office as a County Councillor for this authority. This is a restriction under the Local Government Act 1972.

Some jobs in local government are politically restricted which means the job holders are not allowed to have any active political role. If your job is politically restricted you cannot stand for election, canvas or address political meetings either at work or outside the workplace.

Political restriction mainly applies to jobs which involve giving advice to councillors or committees or speaking on behalf of the authority to journalists. If your job is politically restricted this will be in your contract of employment, including details of how to appeal the Council's decision to include your appointment as a politically restricted post.

# Secondary Employment/Conflict of interest

You should not take another job, paid or unpaid, if you think it could put you in an awkward position or compromise the European Working Time Directive (i.e., you should not work more than 48 hours a week in total). A second job may cause a conflict of interest if it:

- overlaps with your work at the Council.
- uses material or information to which you have access at the Council.
- · weakens public confidence in the Council.

If you are considering taking on secondary employment you should always tell your manager and if this could increase your working hours to more than 37 hours per week, you must gain the prior approval of your manager. You may also be required to seek the agreement of your Executive Director.

Even if you are not seeking a second job, be careful that your own interests do not conflict with your job. You must not use your job or the information you gain from it for your own advantage.

# Personal use of Derbyshire County Council facilities and equipment

You cannot use Council-owned property or vehicles for your own personal use, unless it is agreed in advance. You can use the internet for personal use at work but only in your own time. Be careful – you are responsible for the websites you visit. You may not use your Derbyshire email address for personal use. For more information see the Internet and Email Use Policy including use of social networks available on our website or from your manager.

Keep your personal phone calls to a minimum, both incoming and outgoing, and use your own mobile phone when you need to make them.

#### Contact with the media.

If you have an enquiry from the media, you must refer them to the Council's communications team on 01629 538205 or email news@derbyshire.gov.uk. Don't agree to interviews, answer questions or write books, articles or letters about work-related issues unless you have prior approval. Read more about <u>dealing with the media</u> or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/working-here/marketing-guidance/media/dealing- with-the-media in your browser.

# 8. Wellbeing Strategy and Employee Benefits

The Council has a Workplace Wellbeing Strategy and recognises the importance of the promotion and maintenance of the physical and mental health, safety and wellbeing of its entire workforce, and commits to providing a range of support and opportunities to enable employees to maintain their health, wellbeing and safety at work. Read more about workplace wellbeing or enter Your wellbeing - Our Derbyshire in your browser.

The Council is a great place to work and there are many benefits you can enjoy throughout your career. This is a list of current benefits in addition to your pay and pension. If you would like more information about any of these, please speak to your manager Read more about <a href="My Benefits and discounts">My Benefits and discounts</a> or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/pay-and-benefits/my- benefits-and-discounts in your browser.

# Occupational health services

We have an occupational health service which can provide support and advice tohelp staff cope with difficult times. If an employee becomes ill or disabled affecting their long-tem ability to do their job, we will do our best to ensure the person can return to or remain in their job or a suitable alternative role.

# Counselling service

We also provide a counselling service which offers confidential help and support to employees in times of work or personal difficulties. This may be because of relationship difficulties, bereavement or other trauma, stress, anxiety or depression, redundancy, retirement or other difficult circumstances. Up to six free counselling sessions are available.

# Physiotherapy

We offer a physiotherapy service that gives employees access to a certain number of sessions with a trained physiotherapist.

# Eye tests

If you regularly use a computer or other display screen equipment then we will provide on request a free eye test and, where appropriate, free glasses under the Health and Safety Display Screen Equipment (DSE) Regulations.

# Protective Eyewear

If you have corrective vision spectacles and carry out a job which requires you to wear goggles or safety glasses, you are eligible for ones fitted with prescription lenses. Speak to your line manager who will guide you through the process to obtain them.

# Removal and relocation expenses

If you are entitled to this benefit, which offers help with moving home to take a job with us, it will have been stated in the job advertisement.

# Car parking

Free car parking may be available at several work locations throughout Derbyshire. This is subject to space and not guaranteed. Some sites require to you display a DCC parking permit – speak to your line manager to confirm if you need one for the areas you park/visit. The Council is not responsible for any parking costs incurred in travelling from home to your defined work location and are paid only in line with the Council's Travel Policy.

# Salary Sacrifice Cycle to Work Scheme

Derbyshire County Council operates a Cycle to Work scheme for employees on permanent contracts and fixed term contracts with a minimum 3-month term. You can sign up to our Cycle to Work scheme and get yourself a brand-new bike and safety equipment up to the value of £3,000. Repayments are taken directly from your salary each month, so you save between 25% to 40% on income tax and National Insurance.

Entering into a salary sacrifice agreement is an amendment to your contract and you should be aware that where gross pay is reduced for a salary sacrifice arrangement, this may affect entitlements to some state benefits. More information on 'salary sacrifice' schemes is available on page 7.

Read more about our <u>cycle to work scheme – Our Derbyshire</u> or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/pay-and-benefits/my-benefits-and-discounts/cycle-to-work-scheme in your browser.

# Salary Sacrifice Electric and Hybrid Vehicle Scheme

The Council operates a salary sacrifice Electric and Hybrid Vehicle scheme administered by Tusker. This is open to employees subject to meeting the eligibility criteria. Due to restrictions with Teachers Pension regulations, employees in the Teachers Pension Scheme (TPS) will not be eligible to participate in the scheme.

Entering into a salary sacrifice agreement is an amendment to your contract and you should be aware that where gross pay is reduced for a salary sacrifice arrangement, this may affect entitlements to some state benefits. More information on 'salary sacrifice' schemes is available on page 8

Read more about our <u>Electric and hybrid vehicle salary sacrifice scheme - Our Derbyshire</u> or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/pay-and-benefits/my-benefits-and-discounts/electric-vehicle/electric-vehicle-salary-sacrifice-scheme in your browser.

# Salary Sacrifice Shared Cost Additional Voluntary Contributions (AVC) Scheme

The Council operates a salary sacrifice shared cost AVC scheme which is open to employees in the Local Government Pension Scheme (LGPS) who are on permanent contracts or have a fixed term contract with a minimum 12-month term. The shared cost AVC scheme will help you boost your pension pot and save tax and national insurance (NI) on your monthly contributions into the scheme. The Council will also save employer NI on all contributions to the scheme.

Read more about our <u>shared cost AVC scheme – Our Derbyshire</u> or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/pay-and-benefits/my-benefits-and-discounts/salary-sacrifice-shared- cost-avc-scheme in your browser.

Entering into a salary sacrifice agreement is an amendment to your contract and you should be aware that where gross pay is reduced for a salary sacrifice arrangement, this may affect entitlements to some state benefits. More information on 'salary sacrifice' schemes is available on page 8.

_				
	 2	∣se	PA / I	^^
		~ -	IVI	

The Council recognises achievement at 25- and 40-years' service with Derbyshire County Council.

# • Give as you Earn Scheme

The Give as you Earn Scheme allows you to make regular payments to charity directly from your pay before it is taxed. Read more about <u>Give as you earn – Our Derbyshire</u> or enter staff.derbyshire.gov.uk/pay-and-benefits/my-benefits-and-discounts/give-as-you-earn in your browser. Alternatively contact the relevant HR Services Appointments Team via email <u>cst.placepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk</u> <u>cst.adultcarepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk</u> <u>cst.childrensservicespayroll@derbyshiregov.uk</u> or telephone 01629 535119 option 2.

# Appendix A Leave and time off

#### Introduction

These guidelines set out the leave and time off arrangements available to employees. They should be read alongside the leave arrangements in the Employee Leave scheme policy. All of the leave allowances shown below are based on full-time work of 37 hours a week. If you are part-time or relief, your leave allowance will be reduced according to the hours you work ('pro rata').

We are committed to helping you balance work and home life and believe it is important for all employees to be aware of and receive their full leave entitlement. We recognise the importance of leave for employees' health and safety, as set out in the Working Time Regulations.

# Requests for annual leave

Annual leave should be requested as far as possible in advance of when you want to take it and approved by your manager. When considering requests for leave, your manager will ensure that staffing is balanced and that there will be no adverse effect onservice.

# Annual Leave period/carry over.

The annual leave year runs from 1 April to 31 March. All annual leave must be taken within this period except where a carry-over is agreed.

Carry-over of up to five days may be authorised by your manager. In exceptional circumstances you may carry forward a maximum of 10 days leave with the approval of your Executive Director.

Requests to bring leave forward from the following leave year can only be approved by managers in exceptional circumstances.

Employees may take annual leave during disciplinary suspension provided the leave is requested and authorised.

## Annual leave/sickness absence

You are responsible for taking your annual leave and every effort should be made to take annual leave entitlement throughout the leave year. Employees whose pay reduces during their period of sickness absence can book a period of annual leave and receive holiday pay during that time. Line managers will discuss this option with employees.

If you are unable to take your full annual entitlement due to long term sickness absence (absences of more than 28 days) or if you are still absent at the end of the leave year, two separate calculations of your outstanding annual leave entitlement will take place. One to calculate your contractual leave outstanding and one to calculate your statutory entitlement under EU legislation that is outstanding.

You will automatically be entitled to carry forward any remaining statutory leave entitlement, (the four weeks entitlement under EU legislation) and this must be taken within 18 months, starting from the end of the holiday year in which it was accrued.

The carry forward of any contractual annual leave of more than 5 days that is outstanding requires Executive Director approval. If approved, this must be used within the next leave year.

Any contract hours which you do not work within a phased return arrangement will be treated as continual sickness unless you request annual leave, and this is not contrary to the medical advice provided.

Managers will ensure HR Services are aware of any leave taken while an employee is on sickness absence.

If you become sick while on annual or flexi leave, you may request your absence to be treated as sickness absence and may need to produce a fit note. You should still report your absence on the first day it occurs with your manager.

## Leave entitlement\*

	Annual leave entitlement	Annual leave entitlement	
Employee group	Basic	After 5 years' continuous service	
		Service	
Grades 1 to 9	25	30	
Grades 10 - 13	27	32	
Grades 14 and above	34	34	

- Annual leave for part-time staff will be calculated on a pro rata basis and expressed in hours.
- Additional leave entitlement for 5 years' service is based on continuous service with any public authority covered by the Redundancy Payments Modification Order.
- The additional leave entitlement becomes effective at the start of the next leave year following five-year qualification.

# **New employees**

Entitlement starts on your first day and annual leave is proportionate to completed service during the year.

No. of complete calendar months worked	Annual leave entitlement (full time)				
	25	27	30	32	34
1	2.5	2.5	2.5	3	3
2	4.5	4.5	5	5.5	6
3	6.5	7	7.5	8	8.5
4	8.5	9	10	11	11.5
5	10.5	11.5	12.5	13.5	14.5
6	12.5	13.5	15	16	17
7	15	16	17.5	19	20
8	17	18	20	21.5	23
9	19	20.5	22.5	24	25.5
10	21	22.5	25	27	28.5
11	23	25	27.5	29.5	31.5

#### Leavers

<sup>\*</sup>For those on Soulbury pay grades, leave entitlement is set out in Appendix G

If you leave the Council, you should ensure that you have taken any outstanding leave proportionate to your entitlement for the date you leave within the annual leave year. If you have taken annual leave in excess of your pro rata entitlement you will have the appropriate amount deducted from your final salary payment. If you have been unable to take your annual leave before leaving, due to service requirements or any other exceptional reason, your manager will need to approve payment of any outstanding annual leave to you via HR Services.

#### Accrued leave.

Accrued leave is payable to all Single Status part time employees (who work additional hours) and relief employees (when they work). This is calculated automatically through SAP. To work out your entitlement to accrued leave you can use the table below. For example, if you have under 5 years' service and are paid between Single Status grades 1 to 9 you will receive 0.1061 hours for every hour youwork.

Grades	Under 5 years' continuous service	Over 5 years' continuous service
Grades 1 to 9	0.1061	0.1300
Grades 10 to 13	0.1155	0.1399
Grades 14 and above	0.1499	0.1499

#### Relief workers

Relief employees' accrual occurs on a monthly basis.

- Relief employees who work term time only will receive a payment in their pay shown as 'Accrued Leave' on a monthly basis at the same time as the hours are paid.
- Relief employees who can work throughout the year build their leave entitlement in a
  quota stored on the employee record. This will be monitored by your line manager to
  generate a payment when you wish to be paid for a period of absence.

Relief employees should seek to use their entitlement of accrued annual leave up within the financial year in which it was accrued. However, 37 hours of leave can be carried forward.

## Accrued leave for part time employees.

Part time employees accrue annual leave when they work additional hours up to a maximum of 37 hours in a week. This is paid on a monthly basis and shown as 'Accrued Leave' on the employee's payslip one month in arrears.

# Accrued bank holiday entitlement for relief employees.

When a relief employee works up to a maximum of 37 hours in a week, they accrue an entitlement to bank holidays within the year.

- Relief employees who work term time will receive a payment on a monthly basis when they work.
- Relief employees who can work throughout the year will build entitlement in a quota stored on the employee record. Employees use up entitlement by working on a bank holiday or by taking time off. This will be monitored by your line manager to generate a payment when you wish to use bank holiday entitlement for a period of absence.

Relief employees should seek to use their entitlement of accrued bank holiday up within the financial year in which it was accrued. However, 7.4 hours of bank holiday entitlement can be carried forward.

# Accrued bank holiday entitlement for part-time employees.

Part-time employees have an entitlement to bank holidays based on their contracted hours. Part-time employees can accrue additional bank holiday entitlement when they work additional hours up to 37 hours in a week for which part-time employees on the flexi time scheme or term time employees will receive a payment on amonthly basis.

All other part-time employees who work additional hours up to 37 hours in a week will accrue additional bank holiday entitlement which is stored in a quota on their employee record, which is accessible by their line manager, together with the entitlement based on contracted hours. Employees use up entitlement by working on a bank holiday or by taking time off either on the bank holiday, if it falls on a working day, or elsewhere in the year. Negative quota balances should be addressed by employees working back the negative hours for which no payment will be made.

# Payment during annual leave and additional normal holiday pay

Employees should receive normal pay during periods of annual leave proportionate to their usual work pattern. In months when you take annual leave, you will receive your basic pay for that period. Any payments not made on a regular basis are paid through the Council's Normal Holiday Pay Framework. This provides an additional annual leave value that reflects all additional regular earnings over and above basic pay, including overtime, enhancements and specified allowances. Under this joint agreement the additional annual leave and bank holiday value of those elements of pay included, will be calculated for the current year on the basis of the actual earnings from the previous year. If you have relevant earnings in the previous year, a schedule setting out the annual calculation will be sent to you in June each year prior to commencement of the payments. For more details about the Council's Normal Holiday Pay Framework, please see Appendix F.

# Maternity leave - annual leave

Employees returning from maternity leave are entitled to all the annual leave and bank holidays built up during the period of maternity leave.

# Bank holidays

Employees are entitled to 8 bank holidays per year.

- New Year's Day
- Good Friday
- Easter Monday
- Early May Bank Holiday Monday
- Spring Bank Holiday Monday
- Late Summer Bank Holiday Monday
- Christmas Day
- Boxing Day

Guidance on working out pro rata bank holiday entitlement for part-time staff is available from HR Services.

# Time off for public duties

The Council encourages you to play an active part in the life of your community.

If you are an elected member of another local authority, you are allowed a maximum of 208 hours paid time off a year to carry out your public duties.

Paid leave of absence of up to 18 days/36 half days per year will be granted to

employees undertaking public duties for the following:

- Magistrates/Justices of the Peace
- statutory tribunal, public committee or similar
- police authority or Serious Organised CrimeAgency
- board of prison visitors or prison visiting committee
- probation boards
- member of court boards
- health authority
- education body school/college Chair of Governors
- The Environment Agency
- youth offending panels.

School/college governors (other than the Chair – see above) may have a maximum of 7 days paid leave and 7 days unpaid leave per annum for their duties.

If the body you work for will reimburse your salary, any leave granted to you by the Council will be without pay.

Volunteer members of the non-regular armed forces who attend summer camp are entitled to up to two weeks paid leave in addition to their normal leave entitlement. We will also consider time off for training which cannot be done outside working hours.

Election leave – up to 2 days paid leave for Derbyshire County Council elections. This forms part of the 18 days referred to above.

If you are an employee who has public duties, you must agree in advance the amount of time off with your manager. The leave you are allowed will depend on the needs of your service or department. If you work flexitime or have annualised hours, you will be expected to use these arrangements as much as possible.

Further reasonable unpaid time off for public duties may be granted at the discretion of your manager.

All time off for public duties is pro rata for part time employees.

#### **Unpaid leave**

The unpaid leave scheme provides an opportunity for you to have an extended period away from work.

Although Executive Directors retain discretion over the granting of unpaid leave, it will normally be taken for such activities as:

- Caring responsibilities
- Extended foreign travel
- Personal development education ortraining
- Voluntary/community work.

Unpaid leave will not be granted for employees:

- To take up other paid employment
- Where a temporary or permanent reduction in contractual hours would be more appropriate
- Where other time-off schemes apply e.g., time off to undertake public duties.

When deciding whether to support unpaid leave requests managers will consider:

- the possible effects on service delivery and teamworkloads
- any likely difficulties in cost-effectively temporarily replacing an employee on unpaid leave.

Applications for unpaid leave should be made at least 3 months before the proposed start date. The maximum duration of unpaid leave will be 12 months.

Depending on individual circumstances, employees on unpaid leave will be invited to attend regular 'catch up' meetings and should plan regular contact with their manager.

When an employee returns to work the manager will ensure that the employee is suitably inducted back into the workplace. Developments and changes that have occurred during the period of absence will be discussed.

# Unpaid leave and the LGPS

If you have a period of unpaid leave (such as industrial action, authorised unpaid leave or additional child related leave), you won't automatically pay towards to your pension. There's a difference on how you can buy back your lost pension. This depends on whether your unpaid leave was authorised or unauthorised:

- If your absence is authorised by the Unpaid Leave Scheme, you can choose to buy back the pension you've lost by paying Shared Cost Additional Pension Contributions (SCAPCs). If you apply within 30 days of returning to work, you'll pay one-third of the cost, and the Council will pay two-thirds of the cost. SCAPCs can be paid as a oneoff lump sum or by spreading the payment over a number of months.
- If your absence is unauthorised, or you apply after the 30-day deadline, you'll be responsible for the full cost of buying your lost pension. This is called an Additional Pension Contribution (APC).

For both SCAPCs and APCs, you'll need to complete the application form available on the LGPS member website and submit to

cst.placepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk

cst.adultcarepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk

cst.childrensservicespayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk

Read more about <u>unpaid</u> <u>absences</u> at <u>www.derbyshirepensionfund.org.uk/unpaidabsences</u>

If you pay into the NHS Pension Scheme or Teachers' Pension Scheme you should contact HR Services for information on the specific rules and options for the relevant scheme.

Moving to a period of nil pay as a result of:

- unpaid additional maternity, adoption (usually weeks 39 to 52) or shared parental leave.
- unpaid parental leave
- authorised unpaid leave.

You will not automatically build up pension benefits. You can choose to buy back the period of "lost" pension. There are two different ways to do this:

# • Shared Cost Additional PensionContribution

If your absence is authorised and you apply within 30 days of returning to work, the costs are shared between you and the Council, with you paying one-third and the Council paying two-thirds of the costs.

Additional Pension Contribution

If you apply after 30 days of returning to work, or your absence is unauthorised, you will be responsible for the full cost, unless the Council determines that exceptional circumstances apply.

Further details are available on Derbyshire Pension Fund's website. You will find links to an online calculator and an application form in the "Increasing your benefits" section for <a href="active">active</a> <a href="mailto:members">members</a> at <a href="www.derbyshirepensionfund.org.uk/active">www.derbyshirepensionfund.org.uk/active</a>

# • Continuity of local government service

Periods of agreed unpaid time-off will be counted as continuous service with the Council.

# Statutory sick pay

To receive statutory sick pay you must have received average weekly earnings above the current National Insurance lower earnings limit for the eight weeks immediately before taking a period of sick leave. If you take unpaid leave, your average pay would be reduced. So, if you are on a low salary this may result in you not being entitled to statutory sick pay.

The National Insurance minimum earnings limit is revised in April each year. Current rates are available from HR Services. Occupational sick pay is not payable in a period of unpaid leave.

# Statutory maternity pay.

For the same reason given for statutory sick pay above, your entitlement to Statutory Maternity Pay could be affected if a period of unpaid leave is taken in the eight weeks immediately before the qualifying week. The qualifying week is the 15th week before the expected date of childbirth.

#### National Insurance related benefits

A period of unpaid leave could lead to a loss of benefits. You are advised to contact your local benefits office for further advice before making a request for unpaid time off.

#### Annual leave entitlement

For periods of unpaid time-off of less than one month in total, your annual leave entitlement will not be affected.

Where unpaid time-off extends beyond one month in total, your annual entitlement will be proportionately reduced i.e., for each complete month taken, your leave will be reduced by one twelfth.

# Calculation of deductions

The basis for calculating deductions is contract hours lost per week/month multiplied by the hourly rate.

## Entitlement to statutory holidays

Where periods of unpaid leave exceed one month, there will be no entitlement to statutory holidays should they occur during a period of unpaid time off.

# **Training**

If the Council supports you to take qualifications and you leave within 2 years of receiving your qualifications, you must pay back the amount the Council spent on your training. In some circumstances this is extended to 3 years following qualification. If you take an extensive period of unpaid time off, the 2- or 3-year period will be proportionately extended to take this into account.

#### **Medical appointments**

You should take all medical appointments in your own time. Where employees have hospital appointments (not GP/Dentist appointments) which cannot be arranged in their non-working time, they are allowed paid time off to attend. You are entitled to paid time off for appointments for occupational health, antenatal and conditions covered by the Equality Act. You are also allowed paid time off for health screening (for cervical screening, breast screening and well man/woman screening), immunisation (for work related hepatitis B and influenza) and donor activities up to a maximum of 5 working days in any leave year. For these you are entitled to paid time off which, together with any hours worked, should not exceed your standard day.

#### Special leave

You may apply for a maximum of five days paid and five days unpaid leave covering bereavement, urgent domestic and dependent leave in a rolling 12-month period. Only the first day's absence will be granted for any urgent domestic and dependent leave and any additional time should be covered by other leave (annual, flexi, TOIL or unpaid leave. Additional unpaid leave may be authorised by your Executive Director in certain circumstances.

You may be allowed paid time off under the special leave arrangements for sporting or cultural events (e.g., national representation), graduation following a Council sponsored degree, and house moves (as part of a relocation package). Your Executive Director's approval is required for this special leave.

#### **Parental Bereavement Leave**

Employees who are primary carers for a deceased child under the age of 18 are entitled to parental bereavement leave. This is a day one right and is payable for a maximum of two weeks, at full basic pay, regardless of service and earnings. For further details please refer to the Councils Leave Scheme Policy

## **Leave for Foster Carers**

You are allowed up to 5 days leave with pay and 5 days leave without pay (in any rolling 12-month period) if you are registered with Derbyshire County Council or any other local authority or agency as a foster carer to engage in fostering support activities such as training, introductory meetings, promotional events etc. This leave provision is additional to the Council's special leave provisions and is a total allowance that is not applied separately to different children. An additional 4 days paid leave, one off entitlement may be taken during the assessment process to become a foster carer. This is made up as follows;

- Up to 3 days paid leave for assessment and initial training prior to approval as a foster carer
- 1 day paid leave for attendance at panel for approval.

This entitlement is in total and not per child.

#### Study leave

For approved courses of study, you are entitled to the following, up to a maximum of 3 days:

- If you are not on day release you will receive 1 days paid leave for final revision for each ½ day of examination.
- If you are on day release you will receive ½ day paid leave for each ½ day of examination.

# **Open University**

You are entitled to up to five days with pay for attending an approved Open University summer school course.

# Jury service

If you are called for jury service, please forward the loss of earnings form that you receive to HR Services to complete prior to attending court. The fee that you receive from the Court is deducted from your normal pay from the Council. The fee is a standard rate and, depending on grade, can be less than your actual pay. This also applies if you are a witness or subpoenaed. You should code your leave as jury service.

# Appendix B Flexi time

Please note where hours or other amounts are shown below, if you are part time these will be reduced according to the hours you work ('pro rata').

#### Introduction

We operate a flexi-time scheme and encourage all employees to take part as far as they are able. However, the needs of the service always come first. The main limitation of the scheme is that it should not impact on the needs of the job and that when you take time off there is adequate cover for your absence. Flexi working hours should have no adverse effect on efficiency and service provision.

Certain employees because of the nature of their job may not be able to operate with full flexibility within the scheme. Others, for example shift workers, may have to be excluded altogether. However, it is the spirit and intention of the scheme that flexi working hours should be available to as many staff as possible.

The Council has a variety of time recording mechanisms and it intends to extend the use of automatic recording equipment, the introduction of which would be the subject of consultation with the trade unions.

If your job is appropriate for flexi working hours, you are contracted as such and you are obliged to record your time.

#### **Bandwidth**

The earliest starting time is 7am and the latest finishing time is 7pm Monday to Friday.

Hours worked outside this should be recorded under the flexi-time scheme but will not be counted under the scheme. Where employees are contracted to work on the basis of five working days (including Saturdays and/or Sundays) the core principles of the scheme should still be applied.

#### Office opening hours.

As a general rule, offices available to the public should be open from 8am to 6pm and organised so there is sufficient cover during this time.

## **Flexitime**

Subject to satisfactory cover, you can start and finish work at any time in the working day between 7am and 7pm. You must agree your normal regular working patterns with your manager.

You must work a minimum of four hours a day (or pro-rata for part time employees). There is no designated 'core' time. You may have as many breaks during the day as you like for lunch, medical appointments etc. providing these have been agreed in advance with your manager. All breaks must be recorded.

#### Lunch break

You must take a minimum of 30 minutes break if you work longer than six hours.

#### Standard week/settlement period

The standard week for all full-time employees is 37 hours.

The settlement period is four working weeks (148 hours\*). You must work the required number of hours in each settlement period subject to the debit and credit rules below.

#### **Debit**

A debit means hours worked below the required number in a four-week settlement period. Up to four debit hours may be carried forward from one settlement period to the next. Annual leave may not be used to cancel out debit hours builtup.

#### Credit\*

A credit means hours worked on top of the required number in a four-week settlement period. Up to 15 credit hours may be carried forward from one settlement period to the next.

\*The settlement period and process for recording for those on Soulbury pay grades is set out in **Appendix G**.

Credit hours may be used, subject to approval, to take flexi-leave of up to two days, or combinations of that in multiples of half days and/or to supplement hours in the next settlement period.

Flexi-leave is based on credit hours carried forward from the previous settlement period. You cannot anticipate credit hours in the current settlement period in order to take flexi-leave. A minimum of four hours credit must have been carried forward before one day's flexi-leave can be requested (two hours credit in respect of one-half day's flexi-leave) and eight hours for two days flexi-leave.

You cannot carry more than 15 hours over to the next settlement period. Credit hours over 15 at the end of a settlement period will be lost.

## Absence recording

A full or half day's absence is to be credited as follows:

Length of Day	148-hour settlement period (all employees)		
Full Day	7 hours 24 minutes		
Half Day	3 hours 42 minutes		

The figures for half-day absences are not exact. Any shortfall at the end of the settlement period due solely to such absences should be disregarded.

These figures are to be used for all absences including leave, sickness, public holidays and day release (including post entry training). They should also be used for work carried out away from your normal base, including conferences, unless approval has been given to record additional time worked within the bandwidth on that day.

Where a manager requests an employee to attend a course or conference that involves excessive travelling time, the actual hours involved up to a maximum of 11 hours 30 minutes (based on the maximum bandwidth times of 7am to 7pm less a 30-minute lunchbreak) can be approved by the manager.

#### Overtime

Any overtime you do must have been authorised in advance and should not be recorded under the scheme of flexible working hours. No overtime will normally be allowed during the 7am to 7pm bandwidth hours.

Time taken in lieu of authorised overtime should be recorded under the scheme as an authorised absence and the appropriate number of hours credited.

### Medical appointments

You should take all medical appointments in your own time. Where employees have hospital appointments (not GP/Dentist appointments) which cannot be arranged in their non-working time, they are allowed paid time off to attend. You are entitled to paid time off for appointments for occupational health, antenatal and conditions covered by the Equality Act which, together with any hours worked, should not exceed your standard day up to a maximum of 7.4 hours. You are also allowed paid time off for health screening (for cervical screening, breast screening and well man/woman screening), immunisation (for work related hepatitis B and influenza) and donor activities up to a maximum of 5 working days in any leave year. For these you are entitled to paid time off which, together with any hours worked, should not exceed your standard day up to a maximum of 7.4 hours.

If you fall sick after starting work on a particular day you should record the number of hours you actually worked and the rest of the time for that day should be recorded as sick leave, up to a maximum of 7.4 hours, or less depending on your normal working pattern.

# Recording/monitoring

You are responsible for recording your starting and finishing times (including breaks) on a daily basis. If you have a Derbyshire e-mail address, the Fiori dashboard\* should be used for time recording for which there is separate guidance.

In recording your hours, you should abide by the following:

- Times recorded should be when you actually start or finish work.
- Subject to agreement with your manager, outside visits at the beginning or end of the day should be recorded as follows:
  - o If you travel directly from your home to a place of duty which is nearer to your home than your work base, your start time will be your time of arrival.
  - o If your travel is longer than the time it normally takes you to get to your work base, you can record your excess travelling time.
- Where flexi-leave is taken this should be entered on the record as an authorised absence, but the hours taken should not be credited. The total hours shown for the day should be those actually worked.
- Except for annual leave and TOIL when recording an authorised absence and flexi attendance on the same day the combined hours should not exceed your standard day up to a maximum of 7.4 hours.
- Managers have a responsibility for ensuring that time recording is accurately completed and may carry out random spot-checks and all members of staff are expected to co-operate.

#### Transferred staff - travelling time.

In the case of transferred employees who are entitled to a daily travelling time allowance, this should continue to be claimed separately. The times recorded should be those you actually start and finish work.

#### Part-time employees

As with full-time staff, the intention is that the scheme should be available to as many part time employees as possible on a pro rata basis.

# Abuse of the scheme

Any abuse will be dealt with under the disciplinary procedure.

## Leavers

If you are leaving our employment, all debit hours must be cleared before you leave. You cannot be paid for outstanding credit hours.

# **Appendix C Sickness scheme**

The Council's sickness scheme supplements Statutory Sick Pay and Incapacity Benefit to help to maintain your pay during an absence caused by sickness, disease, accident or assault

#### Sickness Reporting

You have a responsibility to report your sickness absence as follows.

Day 1: You report absence to your manager.

Day 4: You update your manager on nature/duration of absence

Day 8: If still absent you must provide a medical certificate.

Absence for any reason relating to ordinary sickness and industrial sickness must be reported to your line manager. You will be required to follow the Council's attendance management procedure which applies to both. Pay entitlement for ordinary sickness and industrial sickness will be treated separately in line with the Council's policy.

## Length and rate of sick pay

You are entitled to sick pay for the following periods:

Length of Service	Length of sick pay
During the 1st year of service	1 month's full pay. After completing 4
	months service - 2 months half pay
During the 2nd year of service	2 months full pay and 2 months half pay
During the 3rd year of service	4 months full pay and 4 months half pay
During the 4th and 5th year of service	5 months full pay and 5 months half pay
After 5 years' service	6 months full pay and 6 months half pay

Executive Directors will have discretion to extend the period of sick pay in exceptional cases in consultation with the Director of People and Organisational Change. The period for which sick pay will be paid and the rate of sick pay will be calculated by deducting on the first day of sickness the amount of paid absence during the twelve months immediately preceding the first day of absence.

## In the case of full pay periods:

When you add your sick pay to the Statutory Sick Pay and Incapacity Benefit it will give you the equivalent of your pay based on contractual hours.

#### In the case of half pay periods:

Sick pay will be an amount equal to half earnings based on contractual hours plus an amount equivalent to the Statutory Sick Pay and Incapacity Benefit you receive. This is so long as the total sum does not exceed contractual hours pay.

Contractual hours pay includes all earnings that would be paid during a period of normal working but excluding pay enhancements and allowances.

The welfare benefits to be taken into account for the calculation of sick pay are those to which you are entitled on the basis that you have satisfied so far as it is possible:

- The conditions for the reporting of sickness as required by the Council.
- The claiming of benefits
- The obligation to declare any entitlements to benefits and any subsequent

changes in circumstances affecting such entitlement.

#### Suspension of sick pay

Sick pay may be suspended if you:

- Abuse the sickness scheme or are absent on account of sickness due or attributable to deliberate conduct prejudicial to recovery.

  Are absent on account of your own misconduct or neglect.
- Are absent as a result of active participation in professional sport.
- Are injured while working in your own time, on your own account, for private gain or for another employer.

The Council will advise you of the grounds for suspension and you will have a right of appeal. If it is decided that the grounds were justified, then you will forfeit the right to any further payment in respect of that period of absence. Repeated abuse of the sickness scheme may be dealt with under the disciplinary procedure.

#### Claiming sick pay

You will not be entitled to claim sick pay under the scheme unless:

- Notification is made immediately to your line manager.
- Further notification is made as required by the Council.
- A doctor's statement is submitted to the Council not later than the eighth calendar day of absence. Subsequent doctor's statements are submitted as necessary.
- In cases where the doctor's statement covers a period of more than 14 days or where more than one statement is necessary, the employee must, before returning to work, submit to the Council a final statement as to fitness to resume work.
- On return to work the employee signs a statement detailing the reasons for absence for all absences up to and including seven days.

You will, if required by the Council at any time, submit to a medical examination by a medical practitioner nominated by the Council, subject to the provisions to the Access to Medical Reports Act 1988 where applicable. Any costs associated with the examination will be met by the Council. Where it is necessary to obtain a second medical opinion, it will be provided by an independent medical referee.

Where, for the purpose of qualifying for sick pay under the scheme, the Council requires a doctor's statement from you, the Council will reimburse you the cost of such a statement on the provision of a receipt.

#### Sickness during leave

If you fall sick during annual or flexi leave you may need a fit note in order to have the leave recorded as sickness absence. If you have pre-booked leave and are on self- certified sickness absence either side of this leave, you may need a doctor's certificate to have the leave counted as sickness absence. If you get sick pay under the scheme, sick pay will continue if a public holiday falls during such sickness absence. No substitute public holiday will be given.

#### Sick leave and the LGPS

If you are off work because of sickness or injury the amount of pension you build up is not affected.

When you are absent for a short period and remain on full pay your pension builds up as normal. If your absence becomes long term and you move to reduced or no pay, you still pay a percentage of what you receive, but the Council will continue to pay its normal full contribution.

This means that your pension builds as if you are still on full pay. Read more about being absent from work at derbyshirepensionfund.org.uk/absences

Employees who are eligible for the NHS Pension Scheme or Teachers' Pension Scheme should contact HR Services for information on the specific rules and options for the relevant scheme.

# **Appendix D Disciplinary Procedure**

# 1. Purpose

The purpose of the formal disciplinary procedure is to provide a fair and consistent means of addressing and improving an employee's conduct where this fails to meet the Council's expectations.

# 2. Scope

This policy applies to all employees, except those employed in schools where the Governing Body performs the function of the employer and those employed under JNC Chief Officer or JNC Chief Executive conditions, where other arrangements apply.

# 3. Key Principles

This procedure has been developed in line with ACAS guidance and the Code of Practice on Disciplinary and Grievance Procedures.

- Informal action will be considered where appropriate to resolve problems.
- Employers and employees should deal with issues promptly and not delay meetings, decisions or confirmation of those decisions.
- An employee will be advised of the nature of the complaint against him/her and will be given an opportunity to state his or her case before any decision is made.
- No disciplinary action will be taken against an employee until the case has been appropriately investigated by someone at least one management tier senior to that of the employee being investigated. The most junior level of management would not normally be expected to conduct an investigation.
- Employees will be provided with written copies of relevant evidence and relevant witness statements in advance of a disciplinary hearing in a format accessible to them.
- The employee has a right to be accompanied at formal meetings by a colleague, trade union representative, or an official employed by the trade union.
- An employee will have the right to appeal against disciplinary action taken.
- Neither party is allowed to electronically record meetings held as part of this procedure. The use of recording equipment by either party without consent may constitute a further disciplinary matter.

## 4. Use of the Disciplinary Procedure

The formal disciplinary procedure should be used if:

- An employee's conduct fails to meet expectations after previous management action and/or.
- Following a specific allegation of misconduct and after a thorough investigation of the circumstances, an Investigating Officer believes there is substance to the allegation.

## 5. Roles and Responsibilities

Managers are responsible for implementing the disciplinary policy and procedures and for ensuring that their responsibilities under the Equality Act 2010 are carried out. This responsibility includes consideration of reasonable adjustments for disabled employees.

HR will provide support and guidance to managers in complex cases. Manager guidance supplements the Disciplinary Procedure.

### 6. Suspension

In certain circumstances it may be necessary to suspend an employee on normal\* pay whilst an investigation takes place into alleged misconduct. Suspension on normal pay does not form part of the formal disciplinary procedure. Suspension or alternative work arrangements will be for as short a time as possible and will be reviewed on a monthlybasis.

\*Normal pay is based on contracted hours and will include enhanced rates of pay for unsociable hours in accordance with the employee's work schedule. It will not include any incidental or ad hoc payments, such as for additional hours but will include allowances such as standby and sleep in if the employee is normally included on a rota.

# 7. Action against Trade Union Representatives

Where disciplinary action is being considered against an employee who is a trade union representative, the normal disciplinary procedure should be followed. Depending on the circumstances, however, it is advisable to discuss the matter at an early stage with an official employed by the union after obtaining the employee's agreement.

#### 8. Examples of Misconduct

Appendix 1 identifies some examples of misconduct. The list is not intended to be exhaustive.

# 9. The Disciplinary Hearing

The formal disciplinary procedure starts when an employee is notified that they are required to attend a disciplinary hearing. There should be a period of not less than 14 calendar days between the employee receiving written notice of the hearing and the date of the hearing. The employee should be provided with details of the alleged misconduct and be provided with copies of all relevant documents, 14 calendar days prior to the hearing. The statement of case should not include recommendations for action by the Hearing Officer.

At the hearing the Investigating Officer will explain the complaint and go through the evidence, calling witnesses as appropriate. The employee will be asked to set out their case and answer the allegations which have been made, presenting evidence and calling witnesses as appropriate.

The employee must take all reasonable steps to attend the disciplinary hearing. Should their colleague/trade union representative not be available, an employee may propose an alternative time which must be within 7 calendar days following the day of the proposed hearing.

Notes will be taken at the Hearing and will be made available to any future Appeal Hearing Officer and any future Employment Tribunal.

## 10. Disciplinary Penalties

The senior officer chairing the hearing (The Hearing Officer) will determine what level of sanction, if any, is appropriate. The Hearing Officer must be independent and not have been involved in the investigation. The seriousness of the allegation will determine the level of sanction imposed.

## 10.1 Writtenwarning.

This is given for cases of misconduct.

## 10.2 Final Written Warning

If the offence is sufficiently serious or there is further misconduct during the currency of a prior warning, a final written warning will be given. This will warn that dismissal may result if there are further acts of misconduct.

#### 10.3 Dismissal

If the employee commits an act of gross misconduct or a further act of misconduct following a previous warning, dismissal may result.

For cases of gross misconduct, the dismissal may be regarded as summary and there will be no entitlement to notice. In the case of other misconduct, appropriate notice will be given. Where appropriate the employee may be offered pay in lieu of notice or may not be required to attend work during the notice period.

# 11. Disciplinary Measures as an Alternative to Dismissal

Depending upon the circumstances, the Hearing Officer may recommend that alternative measures to dismissal may be applied (e.g., removal of incremental progression, redeployment, demotion to a lower graded post) with the consent of the employee. These may be combined with a warning. Where the employee rejects the offered alternatives, dismissal will normally apply.

### 12. Confirmation of Disciplinary Action

The Disciplining Officer's decision will be confirmed in writing to the employee within 7 calendar days of the hearing, and include:

- the reasons for the decision.
- the disciplinary sanctions and reasons for those sanctions.
- a warning of the consequences if there is no satisfactory improvement, or further misconduct.
- the expiry date of anywarning.
- the employee's right of appeal.
- the termination date of the contract in cases of dismissal.

The employee's representative/colleague should receive a copy for information, and a copy should be kept on the employee's personal file and a record of the outcome on the departmental record of Disciplinary Action.

## 13. Expiry of Disciplinary Action

All formal warnings shall normally expire after a period of satisfactory conduct and

performance of 12 months (written and final written). In exceptional circumstances the Hearing Officer may consider that the disciplinary warning period should exceed this.

Details of spent warnings shall remain on personal files but shall be disregarded for the purposes of any future disciplinary proceedings, except in exceptional circumstances e.g., where they demonstrate patterns of behaviour which give rise for concern.

# 14. Appeals

The employee has a right of appeal:

- Appeals against dismissal are to Executive Directors and must be registered in a letter to the Director of People and Organisational Change within 7 calendar days of receipt of the written notification of the hearing decision.
- An appeal against any other disciplinary action must be registered in a letter to the appellant's Executive Director within the same timescales.

Appeals will be heard by an Executive Director, or a member of their Senior Management Team, normally from a different Department to that in which the original hearing was held.

The employee will receive a reply to the appeal letter within 7 calendar days, acknowledging the registering of the appeal which will take place as soon as practicable. There will be a minimum of 7 calendar days' notice of the appeal date.

Normally the appeal hearing will be a review of the investigation and of the Hearing Officer's conclusions rather than a full rehearing.

Any evidence or statements of case upon which either management or the employee wish to rely, will be provided to the Appeal Hearing Officer and other party at least 7 calendar days prior to the appeal.

A legal adviser and an HR adviser will be present at any appeal against dismissal to advise on the law and procedure.

The employee has a right to be accompanied at the appeal by a colleague or trade union representative or an official employed by the trade union.

The employee will be informed of the outcome of the appeal in writing within 7 calendar days. That outcome is the final stage within the Council's procedures.

# 15. Disciplinary Records

Any actions relating to individual employee discipline should be recorded and maintained on relevant logs within Departments and on personal files. Records will be treated as confidential and kept in accordance with the Data Protection Act [2018] and the General Data Protection Regulation which gives individuals the right to request and have access to certain personal data.

Monitoring of disciplinary action will be undertaken by the responsible Director and reported to the Executive Director of Corporate Services and Transformation on a regular basis.

## **Appendix 1 of Disciplinary Procedure- Examples of Misconduct**

The following are examples of misconduct. It is not intended to be an exhaustive list. Some offences are serious enough to be deemed as gross misconduct and thereby destroy the contract between the employer and employee making any further working relationship impossible. Where this is proven to be the case, those offences could lead to dismissal without notice. The ACAS Code of Practice provides examples of acts that may be regarded as gross misconduct. These examples include theft, fraud, physical violence, gross negligence and serious insubordination. However, the seriousness of the offence and the circumstances in which it was committed will determine which offences constitute gross misconduct.

Abuse of the Council's ICT policies and procedures in respect of computer, e-mail, internet, etc, e.g., accessing, downloading or distributing pornographic, obscene, offensive or illegal material.

**Abuse of position -** using an official position for private advantage or for the private advantage of some other person. Misuse of the Council's property or name.

#### Abuse of a service user

**Behaviour -** conduct which is not in accordance with the principles of mutual trust, respect and courtesy, in particular, violent, offensive, abusive, indecent or otherwise inappropriate behaviour, in any form.

## **Bringing the Council into disrepute**

## Bullying, intimidation, victimisation or other forms of harassment

**Criminal Offences** - where the offence/alleged offence has employment implications.

**Damage to Property -** deliberate damage, misuse, or use without authority of the property of the Council or fellow employees.

**Disclosure of information**, including disclosure to a third party, without authority, of personal or confidential information acquired during the course of Council employment or breach of information security which contravenes the Council's policies, codes or guidance.

**Discrimination** - against a member of the public or colleagues on grounds of sex, sexual orientation, marriage and civil partnership, age, race, gender reassignment, pregnancy or maternity, religion or belief or disability.

#### **Dishonesty**

Employees whose posts are subject to Criminal Records Checks/Other Clearance - failure to notify line management of any activity likely to result in subsequent criminal investigation, conviction or police caution being served.

**Falsification of Records** - including the deliberate falsification of qualifications or records e.g., working time, expenses, client records or similar documents.

#### Fraud

**Incapability through alcohol or being under the influence of illegal drugs** other than where the case would be more appropriately dealt with under separate procedures.

**Insubordination** – failure to comply with the reasonable and lawful instructions of management.

**Negligence**, which causes or might cause unacceptable loss, damage or injury.

#### Physical violence

**Registration requirements** – failure to meet the registration requirements of a statutory body.

**Rules -** failure to observe the provisions of the Council's Standing Orders, Financial Regulations, Policies, Code of Conduct and other applicable rules.

**Safety -** failure to act in accordance with applicable Health and Safety Policies; any act or omission on the part of the employee which endangers the health or safety of themselves, other employees, service users or members of the public.

#### Theft

**Time Keeping/Attendance** - failure to attend work regularly and punctually during agreed working hours; failure to report inability to attend work due to illness or for any other reason, promptly, and in accordance with the Council's procedures; prolonging absence by neglecting to act on medical advice.

# Appendix E Grievance Procedure

#### 1. Purpose

A grievance is a concern, problem or complaint which is raised by an employee if they feel unhappy about an aspect of their work or treatment they have received.

The purpose of this procedure is to set out a process to address an employee's grievance as quickly and fairly as possible.

#### 2. Scope

The procedure applies to all employees of the Council except those employed in schools where the Governing Body performs the function of the employer.

# 3. Key Principles

This procedure has been developed in line with ACAS guidance and the Code of Practice on Disciplinary and Grievance Procedures.

- The Council believes that all employees should be treated fairly and with respect.
- High performance and productivity are dependent on effective working relationships and the fair and reasonable handling of grievances is an important element in creating and maintaining those relationships.
- Managers and employees should approach grievances constructively, deal with issues promptly and not delay meetings, decisions or confirmation of those decisions.
- The prime focus of managers and employees raising a grievance should be on resolving the issue informally, without the need for reference to the formal procedure.
- Employees should be allowed full opportunity to explain their grievance and be provided with feedback at all stages.
- The employee can be accompanied by a colleague or trade union representative throughout the process.
- If an employee raises a grievance during disciplinary proceedings, both issues can be dealt with concurrently. Where a grievance is raised which is separate and wholly unrelated to the matter in hand, consideration can be given to dealing with the grievance separately at the conclusion of the disciplinary process.
- Mediation should be considered where appropriate at every stage of the procedure including after an appeal has been lodged.
- Neither party is allowed to electronically record meetings held as part of his procedure. The use of recording equipment by with party without consent may constitute a disciplinary matter.

#### 4. Exclusions

This grievance procedure will not apply:

- Where there are separate, specific Council procedures to address an issue e.g., Harassment Procedure, Confidential Reporting Code, Recruitment and Selection Procedure.
- To issues which are the subject of collective negotiation or consultation with the trade unions or to collective disputes. This does not preclude a group of employees raising a collective grievance.
- Where the complaint is considered to be trivial, frivolous, vexatious or repetitive.
- Where there is an attempt to use the grievance procedure for potentially false or malicious accusations. This may be treated as misconduct and may lead to disciplinary action.
- In relation to the grading of a post.

- To complaints about allegations of misconduct by another employee; these will be investigated under the disciplinary procedure.
- To complaints about disciplinary action taken against an employee; these should be dealt with as an appeal under the disciplinary procedure.
- In relation to an incident which happened more than 3 months previously. However, complaints may be considered which are out of time where there are extenuating circumstances.

#### 5. Roles and Responsibilities

Managers and employees are responsible for attempting to resolve grievances.

HR will provide support and guidance to managers on the operation of the procedure and offer access to the Council's mediation process if required. Manager guidance supplements this procedure.

Employees may be accompanied if they choose throughout the process by a colleague or a trade union representative.

# 6. Addressing a Grievance Informal Stage

Employees and their managers must aim to settle a grievance by discussing it informally before proceeding to formal, written grievance statements. The majority of concerns, problems and complaints should be settled in this way. If the complaint is about the employee's manager, a more senior manager should be involved. Employees can take advice from departmental HR on who to approach.

# Formal Stage 1 – Meeting *Employee*

If the employee considers that their grievance has not been resolved to their satisfaction by informal discussion, they have a right to submit the grounds of their grievance in writing to a more senior manager. This mustinclude:

- Full name, employee number, job title and department.
- A summary of the facts of the grievance.
- Dates and times of any incidents, in order.
- Details of any witnesses or supporting evidence.
- Details of what efforts the employee and others have made to resolve the complaint.
- The reason(s) why the employee remains dissatisfied with the outcome of the informal stage of the procedure.
- Details of who will accompany the employee to the grievance meeting.
- Details of what resolution/outcome the employee would like to redress their grievance.

#### Manager

- The working arrangements in place immediately prior to the grievance being lodged will remain for the duration of the grievance, unless the manager considers that one or more of the following override that principle:
  - relevant legislation e.g., health and safety,
  - safeguarding requirements,
  - professional accountability,
  - the safety of service users and staff
  - the efficiency of the service

The manager will reply to the grievance letter within 7 calendar days, inviting the
employee to attend a meeting to discuss the grievance. The manager may need to
gather information before or after the meeting, whichever is most applicable to the
case.

#### Meeting

- The meeting will take place as soon as practicable after the letter has been received.
- There is a right to be accompanied at the meeting. This would normally be by a colleague or a trade union representative.
- The purpose of the meeting is to give the employee opportunity to explain their grievance and to seek a way to resolve it, taking into account the Council's policies, procedures and rules and the need for consistency and fairness.
- The employee should go to the meeting prepared to fully explain their case and to make clear what action they are seeking to resolve the grievance.
- The employee should be given the option of accessing the Council's mediation process. This would entail pausing the grievance process whilst mediation is explored.

#### **Outcome**

- The manager will normally inform the employee of the decision made on the grievance at the end of the meeting. In some cases, an adjournment will be necessary to consider the case or to investigate it further.
- After the meeting the employee will be informed in writing within 7 calendar days of the manager's decision on the grievance. The letter will inform the employee of the action the manager proposes to take in response to the grievance or that no action can be taken.
- The employee will be informed of the right of appeal.
- The employee should discuss the proposed outcome with their line manager, where appropriate.

# Formal Stage 2 - Appeal

- If the employee is not satisfied with the outcome of the grievance meeting, there is a right of appeal to the employee's Executive Director, which must be registered in a letter to the Director of People and Organisational Change within 7 calendar days of receipt of the written notification of the meeting decision.
- The appeal will focus on the parts of the decision the employee is not satisfied with.
- The grounds of appeal should be set out in the appeal letter and the employee, or their representative will use those grounds to establish their case at the beginning of the appeal.
- The Director will reply to the appeal letter within 7 calendar days, acknowledging the registering of the appeal, the hearing of which will take place as soon as practicable. There will be a minimum of 7 calendar days' notice of the appeal date.
- Any statements of case or evidence on which either management or the employee seeks to rely, will be provided to the Appeals Hearing Officer and other party at least 7 calendar days prior to the hearing.
- The employee has a right to be accompanied at the appeal, by a colleague or trade union representative.
- The employee will be informed of the outcome in writing within 7 calendar days. That outcome is the final stage within the Council's procedures.

# Appendix F Normal Holiday Pay Framework Guidance

## **Scope of Agreement**

The agreement provides for all elements of regular pay over and above basic pay, including overtime, enhancements and specified allowances to be taken into account in calculating your holiday pay entitlement.

The framework applies to your statutory leave entitlement which equates to 28 days for full time employees. This comprises 20 days annual leave (derived from Regulation 12 of the Working Time Regulations) out of your total occupational annual leave entitlement (between 25 and 34 days depending upon your continuous local government service and grade) plus an additional 8 bank holidays. This allowance is pro-rated for those who do not work full time. All additional hours worked over minimum contract hours up to full time equivalent (37 in any week) are excluded from the calculation on the basis that these are paid through the separate accrued annual leave provisions.

The additional annual leave value of those elements of pay included will be calculated for the current year on the basis of your actual earnings for the previous financial year, so for 2020/21 the calculation is based on all relevant actual earnings for 2019/20.

# **Timing of Payments**

The value of the additional normal annual holiday pay entitlement will be calculated in June each year to allow for inputting of overtime, enhancements and allowances up to the previous March. Those employees whose annual payment exceeds £25 will receive the first three instalments in June, these will cover the period April to June the remainder being included in monthly pay up to the following March. Any annual payments of £25 or less will be paid in full in June each year.

If you have joined the organisation during the period 1st April to 31st March, your payments will be calculated on the basis of your gross earnings during the part of the year you worked but will be factored up to calculate a representative full year's entitlement. The retrospective payment will then be pro-rated to the part year actually worked, so for example, if you commenced on 1st October, you would receive 6 months entitlement (half the annual value).

If you leave employment during the leave year, you will be entitled to additional normal holiday pay proportionate to your leaving date.

A schedule setting out the annual calculation will be sent to you every year after the May pay day and prior to commencement of the payments.

## **Opting out of the Framework**

You may choose to opt out of the annual calculation and elect for a payment based on the 52 weeks statutory formula contained within the Employment Rights Act 1996, which may result in a lower or greater value than the amount payable to you under the jointly agreed annual arrangement. For employees opting out of the annual framework agreement holiday pay would be calculated on all relevant earnings in the 52-week period worked immediately prior to the leave actually being taken. These arrangements would apply to the first 20 days annual leave taken in the year, as this is what is provided under the statutory provisions, but payment for bank holidays would remain as current.

If you chose to opt out of the scheme, you will not be able to opt back in for the remainder of the leave year and opportunity to change your preference will not occur until notification of next year's additional normal annual holiday pay value, which it is intended will take place after the May pay day each year.

Should you wish to opt out you are advised to discuss the matter in the first instance with your trade union representative, if you are a member. If you then decide to opt out, please contact HR Services, on 01629 535119 and select option 3, who will make arrangements for you to formally notify us of your wish in writing.

#### **Further Information**

If you have any queries in respect of the framework agreement you should contact your line manager, trade union representative or HR Services for further advice. Tel: 01629 535119 (select option 3) or alternatively via email at cst.placepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk cst.adultcarepayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk cst.childrensservicespayroll@derbyshire.gov.uk

# Appendix G Derbyshire Package - Soulbury pay.

Employees who are paid on Soulbury pay grades are covered by the Derbyshire Package terms and conditions of employment outlined in this booklet. Any exceptions to this are highlighted in the booklet or set out in this appendix.

# **Soulbury Committee**

The Soulbury Committee determines the salaries for Education Improvement Professionals & Educational Psychologists.

# Soulbury Pay Scales 2023/24

Any pay awards, for example for a cost-of-living increase, will normally be added to all pay points from 1 September each year.

Educational Improvement Professionals (EIPs)			
Spine point	Salary	Spine point	Salary
1	£40,540	27	£74,403
2	£41,920	28	£75,650
3	£43,224	29	£76,899
4	£44,545	30	£78,146
5	£45,857	31	£79,382
6	£47,170	32	£80,637
7	£48,550	33	£81,894
8	£49,878	34	£83,180
9	£51,425	35	£84,465
10	£52,805	36	£85,784
11	£54,166	37	£87,083
12	£55,484	38	£88,396
13	£56,976	39	£89,691
14	£58,308	40	£90,985
15	£59,777	41	£92,285
16	£61,106	42	£93,585
17	£62,440	43	£94,883
18	£63,748	44	£96,189
19	£65,097	45	£97,490
20	£65,794	46	£98,794
21	£67,133	47	£100,102
22	£68,301	48	£101,399
23	£69,586	49	£102,700
24	£70,739	50	£104,004
25	£71,971	51	£108,164
26	73,173	52	£112,491

Young People's/Community Service Manager		
Spine point	Salary	
1	£41,972	
2	£43,281	
3	£44,587	
4	£45,922	
5	£47,278	
6	£48,601	
7	£49,953	
8	£51,490	
9	£52,338	
10	£53,648	
11	£54,950	
12	£56,255	
13	£57,550	
14	£58,858	
15	£60,167	
16	£61,481	
17	£62,800	
18	£64,113	
19	£65,417	
20	£66,749	
21	£68,106	
22	£69,496	
23	£70,912	
24	£72,358	

Educational		
Psychologists Scale A		
Spine point	Salary	
1	£42,422	
2	£44,474	
3	£46,525	
4	£48,575	
5	£50,627	
6	£52,678	
7	£54,609	
8	£56,540	
9	£58,348	
10	£60,160	
11	£61,848	
12	£62,540	
13	£63,836	
14	£65,120	

Educational		
Psychologists Scale B		
Spine point	Salary	
1	£52,678	
2 3 4	£54,609	
3	£56,540	
	£58,348	
5	£60,160	
6	£61,848	
7	£62,540	
8	£63,836	
9	£65,120	
10	£66,425	
11	£67,706	
12	£69,010	
13	£70,337	
14	£71,621	
15	£72,966	
16	£74,297	
17	£75,637	
18	£76,976	
19	£80,055	
20	£83,257	
21	£86,587	

Trainee		
Educational Psychologists		
Spine point	Salary	
2	£29,872	
3	£31,770	
4	£33,673	
5	£35,572	
6	£37,473	

Assistant Educational Psychologists		
Spine Point	Salary	
2	£35,228	
3	£36,531	
4	£37,828	
5	£39,341	

The Soulbury Committee has agreed a framework to recognise the contribution of Soulbury officers through Structured Professional Assessment (SPA). The eligibility criteria and Derbyshire County Council's process for the application and approval of SPA points (up to 3 additional points on the agreed scale for the role) can be obtained through your manager.

## **Annual Leave**

The table below sets out annual leave entitlement which runs from 1 April to 31 March each year:

Employee Group	Basic	After 5 years' continuous service
Trainee Educational Psychologists: Spine 1-2	25	30
Trainee Educational Psychologists: Spine 3 & above Assistant Educational Psychologists: Spine 1-4 Educational Psychologists – Scale A: Spine 1-4 Educational Improvement Professionals: Spine 1-8	27	32
Educational Psychologists – Scale 1: Spine 5 and above Senior and Principal Educational Psychologists Scale B Educational Improvement Professionals: Spine 9 and above	34	34

#### Flexi Scheme

The flexi scheme rules applicable to those on Soulbury grades are in line with the flexi scheme rules for Local Government Service employees with the following exceptions:

- The settlement period is 8 weeks as opposed to 4.
- 30 hours credit, as opposed to 15, may be accrued and carried forward in any 8-week period, subject to the excess time being taken in schoolholidays.
- All hours are currently recorded manually on a timesheet.

## **Notice Period**

A 3 month notice period applies to all posts.